
Unity
I pray … they should be one” (Jesus). The fact that the Lord
prayed for unity among his disciples has been used to generate
a hateful judgmental rejection of those who “having heard the
word, hold it fast.”
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The doctrine of Irresistible Grace is the fourth cardinal
point in the Calvinistic theology. It is the “I” in the T-U-L-
I-P  acrostic.  Irresistible  Grace  is  also  referred  to  as
Special Grace or Efficacious Grace.

How  the  Calvinists  Understand
Irresistible Grace
Calvinists deny that Irresistible Grace is God forcing someone
to come against his own will. Rather, say the Calvinists,
Irresistible  Grace  makes  the  individual  willing  to  come.
Berkhof defined it thus: “By changing the heart it makes man
perfectly willing to accept Jesus Christ unto salvation and to
yield obedience to the will of God.”

The Canons of Dort state that when God chooses an individual
to be saved, He “powerfully illuminates their minds by His
Holy Spirit; …. He opens the closed and softens the hardened
heart;  …  He  quickens;  from  being  evil,  disobedient,  and
refractory,  He  renders  it  good,  obedient,  and  pliable;
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actuates and strengthens it … this is regeneration … which God
works in this marvelous manner are certainly, infallibly, and
effectually regenerated, and do actually believe.”

John Calvin wrote about “the secret energy of the Spirit” and
“the pure prompting of the Spirit.” Calvin meant that the Holy
Spirit would have to be sent to an individual to call him to
salvation and once called he could not refuse. Calvin wrote,
“As I have already said, it is certain that the mind of man is
not changed for the better except by God’s prevenient grace.”
Prevenient Grace is defined as “Divine grace that is said to
operate on the human will antecedent to its turning to God.”
In  other  words  man’s  will  is  totally  subservient  to  the
irresistible call from God.

David Steele and Curtis Thomas state:

This special call is not made to all sinners but is issued to
the elect only! The Spirit is in no way dependent upon their
help or cooperation for success in His work of bringing them
to Christ. It is for this reason that Calvinists speak of the
Spirit’s call and God’s grace in saving sinners as being
‘efficacious’, ‘invincible’, or ‘irresistible’. For the grace
which the Holy Spirit extends to the elect cannot be thwarted
or refused, it never fails to bring them to true faith in
Christ!

Paul Enns states:

In the logic of Calvinism, God, through His Spirit, draws
precisely  those  whom  God  unconditionally  elected  from
eternity past and Christ died for. Thus the purpose of God is
accomplished. He elected certain ones, Christ died for those
very ones, and now through the Holy Spirit, God dispenses His
irresistible grace to them to make them willing to come. They
do not want to resist.



Billy Graham wrote:

Being born again is altogether a work of the Holy Spirit.
There is nothing you can do to obtain this new birth …. In
other words, there is nothing you can do about it … The new
birth is wholly foreign to our will. – No man can ever be
saved unless the Holy Spirit in supernatural, penetrating
power comes and works upon your heart. You can’t come to
Christ any time you want to, you can only come when the
Spirit of God is drawing and pulling and wooing.

James Boyce believes that for man it is “impossible for him to
be delivered by his own acts, even if he had the will to
perform them.” Boyce believes that God did not choose the
“elect” because He foresaw that these individuals would be
good and pious people; he believes that it was because of
God’s unconditional selective choosing of the elect that the
elect or chosen ones are led to believe. Boyce takes the
position that salvation is not dependent upon “the choice of
the elect” but solely upon God’s choice.

Thomas Nettles denies that an individual can contribute to his
own salvation. He believes that man’s faith does not come from
man’s willingness to receive the word but “only from God’s
sovereign bestowal.” He says, “The Holy Spirit moves in such a
way as to create willingness in the form of repentance and
faith.”  He  denies  that  the  New  Testament  commandments  of
repentance and belief imply that man has it within his own
power to repent and have faith.

W. J. Seaton wrote:

What is meant by irresistible grace? We know that when the
gospel call goes out in a church, or in the open air, or
through reading God’s Word, not everyone heeds that call. Not
everyone becomes convinced of sin and his need of Christ.
This explains the fact that there are two calls. There is not
only an outward call; there is also an inward call. The



outward call may be described as “words of the preacher”, and
this call, when it goes forth, may work a score of different
ways in a score of different hearts producing a score of
different results. One thing it will not do, however; it will
not work a work of salvation in a sinner’s soul. For a work
of  salvation  to  be  wrought  the  outward  call  must  be
accompanied by the inward call of God’s Holy Spirit, for He
it is who ‘convinces of sin, and righteousness, and judgment.
And when the Holy Spirit calls a man, or a woman, or a young
person by His grace, that call is irresistible: it cannot be
frustrated; it is the manifestation of God’s irresistible
grace.

Loraine Boettner defines Irresistible Grace as:

God’s free and special grace alone, not from any thing at all
foreseen in man, who is altogether passive therein, until,
being quickened and renewed by the Holy Spirit, he is thereby
enabled to answer this call, and to embrace the grace offered
and conveyed by it.

Man’s  Responsibility  in  the
Salvation Process
Calvinism assumes that God has predetermined and foreordained
certain  ones  to  be  saved,  and  that  they  cannot  come  to
salvation until the Holy Spirit in a supernatural way works on
the hearts of the elect. When the Holy Spirit calls the elect
individual, he cannot resist. He has to respond, but he has to
wait until the Holy Spirit calls him in some mysterious way.
Also, if one is not one of the “elect,” it will be impossible
for him to be saved. Therefore, it is all the Holy Spirit’s
working. Man is a totally passive respondent in the salvation
process,  according  to  Calvinism,  which  denies  that  an



individual  can  contribute  to  his  own  salvation.

In 1976, Robert Hudnut wrote the book Church Growth Is Not the
Point. Hudnut is Calvinistic to the core. He writes,

We have been saved. It is not our doing. – No you don’t even
have to repent. Paul didn’t. He was on his way to jail when
it happened. He didn’t do anything. – It is then we are
driven to the passive action of repentance. You do not repent
your way to God.

Notice that Hudnut says repentance is passive. His theology is
corrupt. Man is told to repent in Luke 13:3; Acts 2:38; 3:19;
8:22; and Revelation 2:16. In every verse cited, the Greek
verb is in the active not the passive voice. Repentance is
something man must do (Greek active voice); it is not what is
done to him (Greek passive voice). There is not one case in
the Bible of a person being passive while being saved. Even
Paul was told what he “must do” (Acts 9:6). In Acts 2:38
repentance is tied to the remission of sins. If a man wants to
be saved, then there is something he must do. Man does have a
choice  to  make  in  his  own  salvation  (Acts  2:40;  Deut.
30:11-19; Joshua 24:15; Matt. 23:37; John 5:40). He must be
involved. Without man’s active role in the conversion process,
he is lost.

The responsibility for man having an “honest and good heart”
(Luke 8: 15), in order for the seed of the Kingdom to produce,
lies with the person, not God. Man is told to “take heed how”
he  hears  (Luke  8:18).  The  command  in  Luke  8:18  would  be
meaningless if man did not have a part in his own salvation.
Why should one “take heed how” he hears if his salvation is a
product of irresistible grace? Why “take heed” if the Holy
Spirit  is  going  to  operate  on  the  heart  without  a  man’s
cooperation?

The Bible teaches man has a part to play in the salvation
process. Notice these verses:



John 7:17, “If any man willeth to do his will”
John 7:37, “If any man thirst, let him come unto me and
drink.”
John 12:26, “If any man serve me, let him follow me.”
John 12:47, If any man hear my sayings, and keep them not.”
Revelation 22:17, “He that is athirst, let him say, Come.”
Revelation 22:17, “He that will, let him take the water of
life freely.”

The point of all these verses is that an individual must
“will” and “thirst” and “want to” come to the Lord. It is the
responsibility of the individual to “will” – it is not God’s
responsibility!

God creates “will” in any person with “an honest and good
heart” through the preached word of the cross (John 12:32-33;
1 Cor. 1:18, 21; 2:2). The word is to be preached to everyone
(Matt. 28:18-20; Mark 16:15-16). To hold God responsible for
creating  the  right  “will”  in  a  person  arbitrarily  and
unconditionally makes God a “respecter of persons.” This is
something he is not (Acts 10:34-35; Rom. 2:11; Eph. 6:9; Col.
3:25; 1 Pet. 1:17).

Is Faith Totally a Gift From God?
John Calvin wrote:

Faith is a singular gift of God, both in that the mind of man
is purged so as to be able to taste the truth of God and in
that his heart is established therein. – This is why Paul in
another place commends faith to the elect (Titus 1:1) that no
one may think that he acquires faith by his own effort but
that his glory rests with God, freely to illumine whom he
previously had chosen. – Faith – the illumination of God –
Faith which he (i.e. God) put into our hearts – Our faith
which arises not from the acumen of the human intellect but
from the illumination of the Spirit alone – Faith flows from



regeneration.

Thomas Nettles wrote:

Faith is a gift of God and is bestowed gratuitously by him. –
Neither justification nor faith comes from man’s willingness
to receive but only from God’s sovereign bestowal. – Belief
is still the result of the effectual call and regenerating
power of God.

Millard Erickson wrote: “Faith is God’s gift,” which refutes
this Calvinistic mistake.

He wrote:

Is this Calvinistic view that faith is totally the gift of
God correct? No! Does an individual have to wait for the Holy
Spirit to come in some secret way to infuse faith? No! There
are several reasons:

For God to give certain people faith arbitrarily makes God a
respecter of persons. The Bible is emphatic that “God is no
respecter of persons” (Acts 10:34-35; Rom. 2:11, 10:12; Eph.
6:9; Col. 3:25; 1 Pet. 1:17). Salvation depends upon man
exercising his freedom of will. If salvation depends totally
upon the Holy Spirit and a man is lost, that man can blame
God. But, that will not happen because the Lord has done his
part; man must do his.

Faith comes through the hearing of the word of God not
through some secret mysterious sending by the Holy Spirit
(Rom. 10:17; Luke 8:11-12; John 6:44-45; 20:30-31; Acts 4:4;
8:12; 15:7; 18:8; 20:32; Eph. 1:13). None of these verses
indicate faith coming through a supernatural calling. Faith
comes as we hear and study the evidence and then we ourselves
decide to believe.

Faith is our part in the salvation process (1 John 5:4; Rev.



2:10). We have a responsibility to save ourselves (Acts 2:40)
and  to  build  our  faith  Jude  20;  Acts  20:32).  This  is
something  we  must  do.  Passages  like  Hebrews  11:6  are
meaningless  if  the  Holy  Spirit  is  going  to  miraculously
infuse faith. Jesus said, “Ye must be born anew” John 3:7).
The word “must” is in the active voice indicating we have a
part to play in our salvation. We are not totally passive in
the salvation process. Our active obedient faith is necessary
for us to be saved (Heb. 5:9; 2 Thess. 1:8; John 3:36; Rom.
6:17-18; James 2:24-26).

God purifies the heart by faith (Acts 15:9). Calvinists have
the heart purified before faith. Alexander Campbell said,
“Why do we preach the gospel to convert men, if, before they
believe the gospel, and without the gospel, men are renewed
and regenerated by the direct and immediate influence of
God’s Spirit?” Good question!

Calvinists teach that “spiritual darkness” refers to man’s
depraved condition and that God has to perform supernatural
secret surgery by the Holy Spirit in order to bring men into
“spiritual light.” But, in Acts 26:16-18, Paul was to preach
the gospel to the Gentiles to “open their eyes, to turn them
from darkness to light, and from the power of Satan to God.”
A careful study of the book of Acts reveals that the early
Christians depended upon the word of God to change the hearts
of sinners and produce faith. Nowhere in the book of Acts do
we find someone being converted by a direct operation of the
Holy Spirit.

One is never so “spiritually dead” that he cannot hear and
understand and believe the word of God in order to have faith
(Eph. 5:14; John 5:25; 12:42-43). The rulers of the Jews
“believed on” Jesus but would not confess him. Did they
believe? Yes! Their problem was a “want to” problem not that
they were so spiritually dead they could not understand.
Calvinists misunderstand 1 Corinthians 2:14. The “natural
man” of 1 Cor. 2:14 is the man who does not care about



spiritual things – not the man who cannot understand them.
Calvinists say the unsaved man cannot understand spiritual
truth. Wrong! The rulers of the Jews, who were unsaved, in
John 12:42-43 understood the truth exactly. They just “did
not want to” obey the Lord. Wayne Grudem, and Ralph Gore, and
Millard Erickson, who are Calvinists, do not even discuss
John 12:42-43.

Dr.  John  Warwick  Montgomery,  a  professor  at  Trinity
Theological Seminary in Newburgh, Indiana – a Calvinistic
school – believes that Ephesians 2:8 teaches that faith is a
direct gift from God and that man cannot do anything himself
to get faith. The apostle Paul said in Ephesians 2:8, “For by
grace have ye been saved through faith; and that not of
yourselves, it is the gift of God.” After quoting this verse
Montgomery said,

Don’t get the idea that you did it. You didn’t do it. Faith
is the gift of God. The word ‘that’ in Ephesians 2:8 refers
to ‘faith’ because ‘faith’ is the closest antecedent to the
word ‘ that.’ Once a person is saved, he cannot properly
accredit that to anything but the Holy Spirit.

Faith is, in one sense, a gift of God because God has given us
the Word which produces faith. Without the Word, we could not
have faith. But, the entire Bible and especially Ephesians 2:8
do not teach that faith is a direct gift of God in which we
have no part. The word “that” in Ephesians 2:8 refers to the
salvation process. The salvation process is “the gift of God.”
We are saved “by grace through faith” which is the salvation
process. But, this does not mean we have earned our salvation.
We cannot boast of our salvation as if we have worked for it
and earned it (Eph. 2:9). Jesus said even after we have done
all that we are commanded to do we are to say, “We are
unprofitable servants we have done that which is our duty to
do” (Luke 17:10). James said, “Faith apart from works is dead”
James 2:26).



Verses  Misused  by  Calvinists  to
Support Irresistible Grace
John 6:37: “All that which the Father giveth me shall come
unto me; and him that cometh to me I will in no wise cast
out.”

WJ. Seaton said: “Note that it is those whom the Father has
given to Christ -the elect- that shall come to Him; and when
they come to Him they will not be cast out.”

Response: (1) All those with a submissive spirit will come to
Christ. These are the ones whom the Father gives to Jesus and
not one of these will he refuse (cf. John 10:26-29 where the
verbs “hear” and “follow” are continuous action). One must
come with a willing heart John 5:40; 7:17; Matt. 13:9; Rev.
22:17).  (2)  There  is  nothing  here  or  in  God’s  word  that
teaches that God arbitrarily chooses those who come to Christ.
Jesus uses truth and love to persuade men to accept him John
12:32-33, 48; 2 Cor. 5:14-15). Calvinists are reading into the
text an arbitrary decree that is not there! (3) The gospel is
for all (Mark 16:15-16), but not all men will accept it (2
Thess.  1:7-10).  Those  who  refuse  to  accept  Christ  do  so
because  of  their  own  willful  rejection  (Matt.  13:14-15;
23:37)- not because of some arbitrary decree. Paul Butler
says, “Man’s rejection by God is caused by man’s rejection of
God.” (4) Jesus said, “He that hath ears to hear, let him
hear” (Matt. 11:15). Jesus did not say, “The Holy Spirit will
supernaturally  open  your  hearts  so  you  can  believe.”  In
Matthew 11:15 Jesus was teaching that man has a responsibility
to have an “honest and good heart.” That is not the work of
the Holy Spirit. If a man does not have an “honest and good
heart,” he cannot and will not come to Jesus. (5) In context
John 6:40 explains John 6:37 and 39. It explains who the
Father  has  given  unto  Jesus:  Those  who  “beholdeth”  and
“believeth” on the Son! Both of these verbs are present tense
verbs  indicating  continuous  action.  Those  who  continue  to



behold and believe on the Son are the ones whom the Father has
given  unto  Jesus.  It  is  our  own  individual  free-will
responsibility to continue to believe. We are not forced or
coerced against our will.

John 6:44: “No man can come to me, except the Father that sent
me draw him: and I will raise him up in the last day.”

John Calvin said: “But nothing is accomplished by preaching
him if the Spirit, as our inner teacher, does not show our
minds the way. Only those men, therefore, who have heard and
have been taught by the Father come to him. What kind of
learning and hearing is this? Surely, where the Spirit by a
wonderful and singular power forms our ears to hear and our
minds to understand.”

W.J. Seaton said: “Here our Lord is simply saying that it is
impossible for men to come to Him of themselves; the Father
must draw them.”

Response:  (1)  Calvin  assumes  the  drawing  is  a  miraculous
operation. We base truth on clear biblical teaching – not
assumptions. (2) The next verse explains how God does the
drawing and it is not miraculous. It is written that one must
be taught (Jer. 31:31-34; Isa. 54:13). One must hear and one
must learn! This is not miraculous! God draws men through
teaching. “Faith cometh by hearing and hearing by the word of
God” (Rom. 10:17). The book of Acts is proof positive that
Christianity is a taught religion – not a caught religion in
the sense that the Holy Spirit must convert a man separate and
apart from the word of God. The means and the method the
Father uses to draw men is the preached word (Matt. 28:18-20;
Mark 16:15-16; Acts 4:4; 8:4, 12; 11:26; 15:7; 18:8; 20:20; 1
Cor. 1:18-21; 2:1-4; Col. 2:7; 2 Thess. 2:15; 2 Tim. 2:2;
etc.). (3) Why did our Lord invite all men to come to him if
he knew that it was impossible for some of them to come (Matt.
11:28)? That does not make sense. (4) Guy N. Woods said: “Some
are not drawn, because they do not will to do so; it has been



well said. that a magnet draws iron, but not all objects are
drawn by magnets, because all are not iron! Similarly, one
must be of the right disposition and have the proper response
to the drawing power of the Father which he exercises through
the gospel.” (5) John 12:32-33 also teaches we are drawn to
the Lord through Christ’s death on the cross. Some appreciate
his death, and sadly, some do not.

Acts 16:14: “And a certain woman named Lydia, a seller of
purple, of the city of Thyatira, one that worshipped God,
heard us: whose heart the Lord opened to give heed unto the
things which were spoken by Paul.”

John Calvin said:

Indeed, it does not so stand in man’s own impulse, and
consequently even the pious and those who fear God still have
need of the especial prompting of the Spirit. Lydia, the
seller of purple, feared God, yet her heart had to be opened
to receive Paul’s teaching (Acts 16:14) and to profit by it.
This was said not of one woman only but to teach us that the
advancement of every man in godliness is the secret work of
the Spirit.

Charles Hodge said:

The  truth  is  compared  to  light,  which  is  absolutely
necessary· to vision; but if the eye be closed or blind it
must be opened or restored before the light can produce its
proper impression.” Hodge tries to use the case of Lydia as
proof  of  the  direct  operation  of  the  Holy  Spirit  in
conversion.

W. 1. Seaton said:

One outstanding illustration of this teaching of irresistible
grace, or effectual calling, is certainly the incident that
we read in Acts 16. The apostle Paul preaches the gospel to a



group of women by the riverside at Philippi; and as he does
so, ‘a certain woman named Lydia heard us: whose heart the
Lord opened, that she attended unto the things that were
spoken of Paul.’ Paul, the preacher, spoke to Lydia’s ear –
the outward call; but the Lord spoke to Lydia’s heart – the
inward call of irresistible grace.

Response:  (1)  Calvin’s  admission  that  Lydia  “feared”  God
before God “opened” her heart destroys his teaching of Total
Depravity. (2) It is a complete assumption that God opened her
heart by a direct secret operation of the Holy Spirit. The
text does not tell us what Calvin believes. Calvin gives us a
classic case of eisegesis – i.e. reading into the text what is
not  there.  (3)  The  word  “heart”  is  used  figuratively.
Consider: John 12:40; Matthew 9:4; 13:15; Mark 2:6; and Romans
10:10. The word “opened” is evidently used figuratively – i.e.
to expand or broaden the mind. Luke 24:45 states, “Then opened
he their mind.” Jesus “opened” the mind of the apostles by
explaining the Scriptures to them not by a direct operation of
the Holy Spirit. The word “opened” was simply a way of saying
that the person came to an understanding of, and a belief in,
the message under consideration. It is analogous to Paul’s
statement in Ephesians 1:18, “having the eyes of your heart
enlightened.” ( 4) Acts 16:14 indicates that the Lord opened
her heart through the things which were spoken by Paul. The
Spirit’s work in conversion is not something done directly
upon the heart apart from the preached Word. (5) J.W. McGarvey
said, “The assumption, therefore, that her heart was opened by
an abstract influence of the Spirit, is entirely gratuitous
and illogical, while the real cause is patent upon the face of
the narrative in the preaching done by Paul.” ( 6) Dr. Richard
Oster said, “It is significant that this opening of the heart
came only after she had heard what was said by Paul. Perhaps
the method of opening her heart was the preached word (cf.
Luke 24:45).” (7) The word “heard” is an imperfect tense verb
which  means  continuous  action  in  the  past.  Lydia  kept  on



hearing Paul. The hearing occurred before the opening of the
heart. Wayne Jackson states, “The implication here is the
exact opposite of that demanded by Calvinism. That doctrine
alleges that one cannot give honest attention to the Word of
God until the Lord first opens the heart, but this passage
actually demonstrates otherwise. She kept on listening and
thereby her heart (understanding) was opened by God!” (8) The
words “give heed” implies that Lydia had a choice in her
obedience. Study: Acts 8:6-12; 20:28; Luke 8:18 and Hebrews
2:1-2. (9) There are many passages which demonstrate that God,
as a general rule, works through means and not directly (2
Kings 5:1-14; Matt. 6:11; 2 Cor. 9:10).

Romans 10:16-17: “But they did not all hearken to the glad
tidings. For Isaiah with, Lord, who hath believed our report?
So belief cometh of hearing, and hearing by the word of God.”
John Calvin said, “To whom hath the arm of the Lord been
revealed. – By this, he means that only when God shines in us
by the light of His Spirit is there any profit from the word.
Thus the inward calling, which alone is effectual and peculiar
to the elect is distinguished from the outward voice of men.”

Calvin believed that the Word of God could only produce faith
in a heart of one already illumined by the Spirit of God. In
commenting on Romans 10:17, Calvin admits that when Paul makes
“hearing the beginning of faith he is describing only the
ordinary arrangement and dispensation of the Lord which he
commonly uses in calling his people – not, indeed, prescribing
for him an unvarying rule so that he may use no other way.”

Response: (1) Calvin assumes his doctrine of total depravity
is true. He insists they did not believe because they could
not believe. The text does not say what Calvin believed. (2)
If one must be regenerated before he can hear, then he is
regenerated before he has faith. This contradicts many Bible
passages (John 8:24; Acts 11:14; 16:14; Rom. 1:17; 5:1; Gal.
3:11). (3) Personal responsibility is definitely set forth in
this verse. If anyone does not believe, it is because he does



not  “hearken”  to  the  message  preached  –  not  because  of
inherited  total  depravity.  Notice  the  parallel  between
“hearken” and “believed” with “glad tidings” – i.e. the gospel
and “report.” To have a saving faith is to hearken – i.e. hear
and obey. (4) Every case of conversion in the Bible involved a
teaching situation. Christianity is a taught religion (John
6:45; Acts 4:4; 8:4; 11:26; 18:8; 20:20; Col. 2:7; 2 Thess.
2:15; 2 Tim. 2:2). There is no example in the Bible where the
Holy Spirit supernaturally infused faith into an individual. A
saving faith comes when an honest and good heart is taught
truth found in the word of God and then that truth is accepted
and appreciated and appropriated.

Conclusion
There is not one passage in the entire Bible which directly or
indirectly teaches Calvinism’s doctrine of Irresistible Grace.
In fact, it contradicts God’s word. Calvinism would make God a
“respecter of persons.” But, the Bible says He is not! It is
God’s will for all men to be saved; therefore, salvation is
conditioned only on man’s will. God is always willing for all
men to be saved. Calvinism is false doctrine. Let us follow
the truth in God’s word and reject the false doctrine of
Calvinism!
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(Marriage, Divorce)
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My long time friend, John Edwards, in whose home in St. Louis
I have been a guest, has a sympathetic heart toward people
with  marriage  problems.  But  it  is  sinful  to  allow  a
sympathetic heart to alter Jesus’ teaching, which he has done
in his book An In Depth Study Of Marriage And Divorce. He sent
me a copy, and I wrote to him to reconsider and to return to
“the old paths” where he formerly walked.

Instead, in a second edition he has only revised the wording
of his errors, saying that his book is intended to help those
… involved in divorce to realize that God still loves them,
and they do not need to live lonely, guilt-ridden lives (p.
13).

It is true that God still loves them, and will forever, but
“fornicators and adulterers God will judge” (Heb. 13:4). It is
also true that fornicators and adulterers do not need to “live
lonely, guilt-ridden lives,” for “the Son of man has come to
seek and to save the lost” (Luke 19:10). When in penitence
they hate adultery and turn from it, they will be perfectly
forgiven (Acts 22:16; 1 Cor. 6:9-11) and will “rejoice in the
Lord” (Phil. 4:4).

Everyone can go to heaven if he wants to do so, but Jesus said
that  some  would  have  to  “make  themselves  eunuchs”  (Matt.
19:12). Apparently Jesus and John Edwards differ about that
matter, for in a lengthy book of 203 pages John not once cited
what Jesus said about eunuchs.

On page 15 John makes an admirable statement: “We need to
search  God’s  word  for  His  answers.”  But  immediately  John
turns, away from His answers to an emotional appeal to the
readers’ heart to make them sympathize with the much married
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who have two or more sets of children, and wants the readers
to despise any preacher who would refuse to baptize them. John
the immerser refused to baptize those who did not quit their
sinning  (Matt.  3:8),  but  John  Edwards  will  baptize  those
married and divorced for any reason. He makes preachers who
respect Jesus’ words about marriage and divorce worse than
murderers, saying they are sending souls to hell!” He quotes a
preacher as saying a woman who had had three husbands as
having  too  many  “to  even  think  of  going  to  heaven.”  The
preacher was wrong. Any one can go to heaven who wants to do
so, as I have already proved. I am sorry that John leaves the
impression that the woman at Jacob’s well who had had five
husbands was on the way to heaven.

John calls undoing “past marital mistakes” an “Evil Tree,
whose fruit is corrupt.” But if, according to Jesus, a marital
mistake causes one to “commit adultery” (Matt. 19:9), yes, to
be living in adultery (Col. 3:5-7), what will make the tree
and its fruit good? Paul tells how adulterers and homosexuals
at Corinth made the tree and its fruit good: they “were washed
were sanctified … were justified” (1 Cor. 6:11).

Though God allowed David to keep Bathsheba (2 Sam. 11:27), and
though God tolerated (cf. Acts 17:30) divorce for any cause
and remarriage in the Old Testament (Deut. 24:1-4), and though
he tolerated polygamy (2 Sam. 5:13; 1 Kings 11:3) in the Old
Testament, that Old Testament has now been nailed to the cross
(Col. 2:14). Then, the one of whom God said, “Hear ye him”
(Matt. 17:5), made it clear that he repudiated polygamy (Matt.
19:4-5) and divorce (except for fornication) and remarriage
(Matt.  19:9).  What  he  said  was  directed  to  non-disciples
(Matt. 19:3), but his disciples understood his “whosoever” as
including everybody, and they were shocked, thinking that if
marriage and divorce have such a rule, “it is not expedient to
marry” (Matt. 19:10). John would have said that the number of
times one divorces and remarries does not matter (on p. 16 he
cites an example of a woman who had six husbands).



However, Jesus thought that even one divorce and remarriage
makes a difference, and that under some circumstances one must
refrain from marriage, or quit a legal marriage, and make
himself a eunuch by will power (Matt. 19:12).

On  p.  18  John  writes  that  the  Bible  says  nothing  about
“adulterous marriages” or “living in adultery,” but Matthew
19:9 is still in the Bible, saying that a certain divorcee on
remarrying commits adultery, and Colossians 3:5-7 is still in
the Bible, saying that some Colossians had formerly lived in
adultery (cf. also Rom. 6:2; Eph. 2:3; Titus 3:3; 1 Pet. 4:2
on living in adultery).

On p. 18 John writes that “adultery in the gospel passages” is
not “the physical sex act in marriage,” but only “a violation
of a covenant” (p. 50, and often). However, a covenant is
broken in the first part of Matthew 19:9, “whosoever shall put
away his wife.” At the divorce he has broken his vow and his
covenant, but according to Jesus (not John Edwards) he has not
yet  committed  adultery,  and  does  not  until  he  remarries.
Adultery  in  Jesus’  eyes  is  not  covenant  breaking  but  is
something that occurs after marriage.

On p. 21 John begins a discussion of Greek words, which is an
admission that he needs something besides English translations
to find his manufactured meaning of adultery. If we need to
know Greek to understand marriage, billions of people are
helpless.

In chapter 6 (p. 49-57) John, after citing figurative (Jer.
3:6-10) and mental adultery (Matt. 5:27-28), calls attention
to the passive voice of moicheuthenai in Matthew 5:31-32. It
is true the wife now discarded has not committed adultery, but
in  Jesus’  eyes  she  has  been  “adulterated.”  The  husband’s
breaking his covenant with her, Jesus does not call adultery,
but  the  husband  has  used  her  sexually  and  abandoned  her,
leaving her “adulterated.”



On p. 51 it is strange that John holds that moichatai in
Matthew 19:9 is in the passive voice, for the verse would say,
“Whosover  divorces  his  wife,  except  for  fornication,  and
marries another, is adulterized.” Also he asserts that the
same word in Mark 10:11 is in the passive voice, which would
make the verse read, “Whosover divorces his wife and marries
another  is  adulterized  against  her.”  Those  senseless
renditions do not appear if one says that moichatai is in the
middle  voice,  calling  for  an  active  meaning,  “he  commits
adultery,” and “he commits adultery against her.” The parallel
in Luke 16:18 uses the active voice, moicheuei, “he commits
adultery.” If one wants the whole truth, and is not simply
trying to prove what he believes, he will by all means check
the parallel readings in Matthew, Mark, and Luke. There is a
way, by looking to ambiguous Greek grammar, and by checking
only Matthew and Mark, to assert Matthew and Mark meant for
moichatai to be taken as passive (though the resultant English
translation  is  senseless)  but  the  Greek  grammar  is  not
ambiguous in the word Luke wrote, moicheuei, and even John
would say it could not be passive.

Further, to say that moichatai in Matthew 19:9 is point action
(do  you  know  of  a  commentator  who  says  so?)  would  make
adultery two legal steps (divorce and remarriage), and would
declare that sex acts with the new spouse are not adultery. It
is strange that Jesus used a word that commonly refers to a
violation of the marriage bed and makes it refer only to two
legal ceremonies. If the disciples listening to Jesus had
understood that adultery is legal ceremonies, would they have
said, “It is not expedient to marry”? According to John, it
would be expedient to marry, with no risks involved: marriage
would be easy to get into and out of. Some have seen a
difficulty in giving moichatai a linear or durative meaning,
because  the  physical  act  in  adultery  is  not  continuous.
However, the present tense in Greek not only can refer to
point action (punctiliar) as in Matthew 13:14; 27:38, and to
linear action (durative) as in Matthew 25:8; John 5:7, but



also to iterative action (repetitive) as in Matthew 9:11, 14;
15:23; 1 Corinthians 15:31. Obviously if one is living in
adultery  the  word  iterative  or  repetitive  is  the  correct
description.

In  John’s  search  to  find  some  proof  of  his  thesis  that
adultery is covenant breaking, not sexual activity, he refers
to Luke 16:18, “Every one who divorces his wife and marries
another commits adultery.” However, if only the divorcing and
remarrying ceremonies are the adultery, then if an innocent
spouse divorces a spouse for fornication and remarries, that
innocent person has committed adultery, for he or she has gone
through the legal ceremonies that constitute adultery.

On p. 67f John quotes Greek scholars as saying that sometimes
the present tense is point or punctiliar action, but it is
noticeable that he quotes no Greek scholar who says that such
is  true  of  moichatai  and  moicheuei  in  Matthew  19:9;  Mark
10:11;  Luke  16:18.  Incidentally,  John  uses  denominational
terminology in saying that “Church of Christ teachers and
leaders” take his position. One whom he quotes, Raymond Kelcy,
says, “There’s not a great deal to be had on the tense of that
verb, Matthew 19:9,” but John bases his whole thesis on the
possibility  that  that  verb  might  be  punctiliar.  Further,
surprisingly,  John  quotes  Kelcy,  “A  person  who  enters  an
illegal marriage, an unscriptural marriage, does continue to
commit adultery,” but according to John only the divorcing and
remarrying constitute adultery, and that no one ever continues
to  commit  adultery  after  marriage.  Kelcy  and  John  do  not
agree.

John  quotes  Carroll  Osburn,  but  Osburn  fails  to  say  that
Matthew 19:9 must be considered as punctiliar, yet John’s
thesis depends wholly on what Osburn does not say. Osburn
holds that Matthew 19:9 is a “gnomic present,” in which Osburn
says  “continuity  may  or  may  not  be  involved.”  A  “gnomic
present,”  according  to  Ernest  De  Witt  Burton,  Moods  And
Tenses,  p.  8,  expresses  “customary  actions  and  general



truths.” So, Matthew 19:9 expresses the customary action and
general  truth  that  a  remarrying  divorcee  (except  for
fornication) commits adultery. Osburn fails to help John.

John also quotes from Jack McKinney, and got some help, for
McKinney said that Matthew 19:9 expresses “point action” (p.
70). However, McKinney contradicted himself, for he also said
(as had Osburn) that Matthew 19:9 is a “gnomic present.” He
cannot be right both ways. If Matthew 19:9 speaks of “point
action” it does not use the “gnomic present.” McKinney also
misused the word aoristic, apparently thinking it means point
action. But the word aorist says that an act is unspecified as
to the kind of action (whether punctiliar, repetitive, or
durative). A gnomic present can be aoristic (no specification
of the kind of action), but it cannot be punctiliar.

John pleads his case that Matthew 19:9 must be punctiliar, for
he says that “the best Greek scholars” are with him, but none
that he quoted says that Matthew 19:9 must be punctiliar. Then
John (p. 73) quotes a Greek grammar that “simultaneous action
relative  to  the  main  verb  is  ordinarily  expressed  by  the
present,” but in the case of Matthew 19:9; Mark 10:11; Luke
16:18 the action of the main verb is not ordinary: the action
of the main verb is not simultaneous with the divorcing and
the remarrying, for those actions are only legal ceremonies,
and  no  lexicon  or  dictionary  defines  adultery  as  a  legal
ceremony. Adultery, a violation of the marriage bed, is not
committed by divorcing and remarrying, but later. To interpret
the gospel verses as point action is to eliminate adultery,
for it is not committed in two legal ceremonies.

How  refreshing  in  John’s  book  to  come  to  chapter  nine,
“Homosexual Marriages” (p. 75-79). He is clear how sinful they
are. But he is inconsistent. Homosexuals and lesbian marriage
partners can appeal to John in exactly the same way he pleads
with  his  readers  to  approve  those  divorced  and  remarried
unscripturally. I can hear homosexuals and lesbians turning
John’s words against himself: “Are we condemning people whom



God wants to forgive? … let love and compassion rule over
legalistic rules and judgments”. (p. 18). They would say the
same thing that John says, “Far worse than taking someone’s
life  is  sending  their  souls  to  hell!  Christians,  are  you
prepared to answer for the fruits of your teaching (against
homosexuality) that drives people to hell?” (p. 16-17).

John is certain (p. 83) that God wants monogamy, and that
Jesus pointed back to monogamy, but John on the mission field
today would not teach polygamists to go back to monogamy.

John (p. 89) asks does divorce break the marriage? Legally of
course it does, but it does not nullify the vow one made at
his marriage to his spouse “until death doth us part.” John’s
words on p. 93 have relevance here: “Our oral words mean just
as much to God as our written documents.” Jesus, not John,
taught that a divorced person is not as free as a single
person,  for  if  a  divorced  (not  for  fornication)  person
marries, he commits fornication. Single people and divorced
people are equal legally, but not in Jesus’ eyes. John and
Jesus disagree.

John (p. 95) says that “God recognizes the marriage dissolved
when the spouse deserts the marriage,” but Paul did not say
that. In Paul’s inspired words a deserted spouse does not any
longer have a sexual obligation (a voluntary bondage, cf. 1
Corinthians 7:3-4, 15) to the former mate, but to interpret a
deserted spouse (no fornication involved) as free to marry
again is to contradict the Lord Jesus. Jesus did not give two
reasons for divorce and remarriage, namely, fornication and/or
desertion. Paul gave a release from marital obligation but he
did not give a remarrying privilege.

It is refreshing to come to John’s chapter fifteen, as he
exposes the sins of pornography. But in the rest of his book
(p.  123-203)  he  is  even  more  determined  to  prove  a  non-
dictionary,  arbitrary,  self-made  meaning  of  adultery,  a
meaning that will give comfort and peace to people that Jesus



said are living in adultery. I would not want to be in John’s
shoes in the Day of Judgment. To destroy a weak brother or
sister, for whom Christ died, is no light matter (1 Cor.
8:11). The first part of Romans 16:18 is not true of John and
Olan Hicks, but the second part is true: “By their smooth and
fair speech they beguile the hearts of the innocent.”

11625 SW Vacuna Ct.
Portland, OR 97219-8903

REVIVE US AGAIN
Leslie G. Thomas
January 3, 1950

One of the greatest needs of our day is a religious revival:
not in the sense of a barn-storming, emotion-arousing type of
evangelism, but a revival that will affect the whole man, and
will result in nothing short of a religious revolution.

Any one who stops to think is aware of the fact that religious
people  everywhere  are  rapidly  approaching  a  state  of
complacency; and unless something is done to stimulate their
thinking,  there  is  little  reason  to  hope  for  much  more
progress toward perfection. (Cf Heb. 6:1-3).

When people become satisfied with themselves their intellects
become dull, and they are content to have some one else do
their thinking for them. Such people do not hesitate to accept
practically anything that is placed before them, if they have
confidence in the one who suggests it to them.

However, if we are to have an effectual revival – one that
will lead us closer to God and to a greater and more perfect
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knowledge of his will – it must be characterized by certain
basic principles, some of which we shall consider in this
lesson.

The first one is:

A New Sense of Dependence Upon God
No one can read the New Testament without being impressed with
the idea that God is the Sovereign Ruler of the universe, and
that every good and perfect gift comes from him. · “I charge
thee in the sight of God, who giveth life to all things, and
of Christ Jesus, who before Pontius Pilate witnessed the good
confession;  that  thou  keep  the  commandment,  without  spot,
without  reproach,  until  the  appearing  of  our  Lord  Jesus
Christ: which in its own times he shall show, who is the
blessed and only Potenate, the King of kings, and Lord or
lords;  who  only  hath  immortality;  dwelling  in  light
unapproachable whom no man hath seen, nor can see: to whom be
honor and power eternal. Amen” (1 Tim. 6:13-16). “Every good
gift and every perfect gift is from above, coming down from
the Father of lights, with whom can be no variation, neither
shadow that is cast by turning” (James 1:17).

Time and time again we are taught that our wills must be lost
in his; and that if we would be free from those distracting
influences which undermine the soul, we must make every effort
to seek first his kingdom, and his righteousness. “Thy will be
done, as in heaven, so on earth” (Matt. 6:10b). “But seek ye
first his kingdom, and his righteousness; and all these things
shall be added unto you” (Matt. 6:33).

But, in the face of these plain statements of truth, how often
do we find ourselves depending upon our own ideas and efforts,
as if God did not exist, or had not said anything about these
matters. “They profess that they know God; but by their works
they deny him, being abominable, and disobedient, and unto
every  good  work  reprobate”  (Tit.  1:16).  (Read  also  Rom.



12:17-21; Psa. 37:1ff; Phil. 4:6,7).

A Re-examination of Our Religious
Convictions
If one is not careful his religious thinking is liable to
crystallize into a form which, for all practical purposes,
will become his creed. And when this happens be will likely
find himself using this creed, written or unwritten, rather
than the word of God itself, as a standard for measuring any
new ideas which may be brought to his attention. “For we are
not bold to number or compare ourselves with certain of·them
that  commend  themselves:  but  they  themselves,  measuring
themselves  by  themselves,  and  comparing  themselves  with
themselves, are without understanding” (2 Cor. 10:12).

Of course no one should hold any religious ideas which he does
not believe to be scriptural; but at the same time he should
always be willing to subject that which he believes to be the
teaching of the Bible to a rigid examination. In short, like
Martin Luther, he should nail the things which he believes to
the “church door,” and offer to debate them with all comers.
Compare 2 Tim. 2:15; 4:1-5.

Any one who is acquainted with the history of Christianity
knows that the greatest progress toward the knowledge of the
truth was made during those times when religious debate was
the  order  of  the  day.  Alexander  Campbell  said,  “A  week’s
debating  is  worth  a  year’s  preaching”;  and  M.  C.  Kurfees
averred  that  “truth  has  always  flourished  in  the  soil  of
controversy.”

A Growing Interest in the Welfare



Of Others
All Christians are members of the family of God, and, as such,
they should be interested in the welfare of each other. “And
the multitude of them that believed were of one heart and
soul; and not one of them said that aught of the things which
he possessed was his own; but they had all things common”
(Acts 4:32). “Brethren, even if a man be overtaken in any
trespass, ye who are spiritual, restore such a one in a spirit
of gentleness; looking to thyself, lest thou also be tempted.
Bear ye one another’s burdens, and so fulfill the law of
Christ” (Gal. 6:1,2). (Read also 1 Cor. 12-27).

People who are in religious confusion, or in a lost condition,
deserve the help of those who are enjoying salvation and the
light of eternal truth. “And he said unto them, Go ye into all
the world, and preach the gospel to the whole creation” (Mark
16: 15). “And if our gospel is veiled, it is veiled in them
that perish: in whom the god of this world hath blinded the
minds of the unbelieving, that the light of the gospel of the
glory of Christ, who is the image of God, should not dawn upon
them. For we preach not ourselves, but Christ Jesus as Lord,
and ourselves as your servants for Jesus’ sake. Seeing it is
God, that said, Light shall shine out of darkness, who shined
in our hearts, to give the light of the knowledge of the glory
of God in the face of Jesus Christ” (2 Cor. 4:3-6). “And on
some have mercy, who are in doubt; and some save, snatching
them out of the fire; and on some have mercy with fear; hating
even the garment spotted by the flesh” (Jude 1:22, 23).

Finally,  the  Lord’s  people  should  manifest  a  benevolent
attitude toward all men. “So then, as we have opportunity, let
us work that which is good toward all men, and especially
toward them that are of the household of faith” (Gal. 6:10).

If we will allow the principles which have been set forth in
this study to become a motivating force in our lives, there



will be no doubt about the nature and the results of the
revival which will follow.

Bruceton, Tennessee.

Original Sin
By T. Pierce Brown
Vol. 109, No. 07

The dictionary defines original sin as “the sin by which the
human  race,  rebellious  against  God  because  of  Adam’s
disobedience,  was  deprived  of  grace,  and  made  subject  to
ignorance, evil, death, and all other miseries.” The doctrine
of “original sin” has probably given rise to more additional
false  doctrines  than  any  other  single  teaching.  In  its
simplest terms it means that as a result of the fall of Adam
every person is born depraved, and this perverted state is the
cause of all his evil acts.

Ambrose of Milan (c. 340-397) taught that through the sin of
Adam all men come into the world tainted by sin. When he
baptized Augustine in 385, it was easy for Augustine to use
that  doctrine  to  excuse  his  life  of  debauchery.  Although
Augustine gave the framework of the doctrine, which Roman
Catholics came to accept, Calvin made it more popular and
acceptable to Protestants in his Institutes of the Christian
Religion.

The “tulip theory” is a summary of Calvin’s theology. The T
stands for total hereditary depravity. The U is for universal
condemnation.  Since  some  will  be  saved,  Calvin  followed
Augustine’s assumption that God elected all men and angels to
salvation or condemnation and the number is so certain that it
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can neither be increased nor diminished. The L is for limited
salvation. The natural consequence is that of irresistible
grace, which takes care of the I. if a sovereign God saved a
depraved person, he would not be able to resist God’s gracious
effort to save him. God then makes it impossible for that
person to be lost, so the P is for the perseverance of the
saints.

The teaching is false at every point. In The Banner Of Truth,
June 1993, Fred Blakely said:

Man was not merely damaged by the fall of Eden; he was
completely  ruined.  Adam’s  nature  was  defiled,  and  so
separated from God – made spiritually dead – and this state
has  been  transmitted  by  the  natural  birth  to  all  his
posterity.

My questions to Blakely are: If a person is born completely
ruined and spiritually dead, does God need to operate on him
in a special way to get him into a position where he will
receive the gospel? What causes a child to sin that is any
different from that which caused Adam to sin?

Every false doctrine has enough truth about it to make it
appealing but usually leads to many other doctrinal errors.
For example, it is true that man has no power to move himself
from a sinful state to a saved state by his own power. “It is
not in man that walketh to direct his own steps” (Jer. 10:23).
Consequently, salvation is by grace.

Calvinistic theologians pervert those truths and assume that
since “no man can come unto Me except the Father which hath
sent  Me  draw  him,”  the  Father  must  draw  by  “irresistible
grace” because man is by nature incapable of coming to God,
which makes God the sole actor in the salvation process.

Jesus said, “Every one that hath heard, and hath learned of
the Father, cometh unto Me” (John 6:45). It is true that man



has no power to save himself, but since “the gospel is the
power of God unto salvation” (Rom. 1:16), Peter could properly
say,  “Save  yourselves  from  this  crooked  generation”  (Acts
2:40). They had power to accept or reject God’s offer of mercy
and salvation.

The theory of inborn depravity is false from start to finish.
It is assumed that Adam’s sin so corrupted his nature he could
not choose to do right. Then it is assumed that the nature of
his corrupted spirit was transmitted to his descendants. The
Bible does not teach either of these views.

Adam had the same freedom of choice after his sin to obey or
disobey that he did before. God made him with the ability to
obey or disobey. He decided to disobey. If one takes the
position that a person who sins today does so because of his
“fallen nature,” he should be able to answer the question: If
my fallen nature causes me to sin, what caused Adam to sin?

The Bible presents humans as having freedom to choose, and
being blessed or cursed as a result of those decisions.

It is speculated that since man was made in the image of God,
when he sinned, he broke that image. All his descendants are
born after the image of an earthly father, who is totally
depraved. It is assumed that when Genesis 5:3 says that Adam
became the father of a son “in his own likeness, and after his
image,” it means that Seth and all his descendants were no
longer in the image of God.

Contrary to that, 1 Corinthians 11:7 says, “For a man indeed
ought not to have his head veiled, forasmuch as he is the
image and glory of God.” James 3:9 expresses the same idea
when it says, “Men … are made after the similarity of God.”
There is not one verse in the Bible that teaches that mankind
ceased to be born in God’s image because Adam sinned. God is
“the Father of our spirits” (Heb. 12:9). Man does not inherit
his spiritual qualities from his physical father.



No  one,  from  Augustine  down,  can  answer  these  simple
questions:

If it is possible for a sinful person to transmit a
depraved nature to his offspring, why is it not possible
for a redeemed and pure person to transmit his holy
nature to his offspring?
We may become “partakers of the Divine nature” (2 Pet.
1:4). Why is that not transmitted?
What is there in man’s present nature that causes him to
sin that was not in Adam’s nature that caused him to
sin?

Some answer, “We have a greater tendency to sin than Adam
did.”  We  then  ask,  “Where  do  you  get  that  information?”
Apparently the first time they were tempted, Eve and Adam
succumbed. Whatever tendency they had, it was before the fall.
Adam’s tendency before the fall appears to be as great as ours
after the fall.

Here are some Bible truths showing the falsity of the doctrine
of original sin: Ezekiel 18:20 says: “The soul that sinneth,
it shall die. The son shall not bear the iniquity of the
father, neither shall the father bear the iniquity of the
son.” Children are not born hereditarily, totally depraved.

Jesus said in Matthew 18:3, “Except ye become converted and
become as little children, ye shall not enter into the kingdom
of  heaven.”  Can  any  sensible  person  imagine  him  saying,
“Except ye become converted and become unable to do a good
thing or think a good thought (totally depraved), you cannot
enter the kingdom of heaven?”

In Mark 10:14 he says, “Of such are the kingdom of heaven.”
Does the kingdom of heaven consist of corrupt and totally
depraved sinners?

Genesis 3:5-7 says:



God doth know that in the day ye eat thereof, then your eyes
shall be opened, and ye shall be as God, knowing good and
evil. And when the woman saw that the tree was good for food,
and that it was a delight to the eyes, and that the tree was
to be desired to make one wise, she took of the fruit
thereof, and did eat; and she gave also unto her husband with
her, and he did eat. And the eyes of them both were opened,
and they knew that they were naked.

Instead  of  their  sin  causing  moral  blindness  which  was
transmitted to their children, as all who theorize about their
“fallen nature” teach, they now could recognize good and evil.

Adam and Eve, before the fall, knew what was good and evil.
They had intellectual awareness that it is right to obey God
and wrong to disobey him. If they had not known it was wrong,
they would not have been condemned for eating forbidden fruit.
Then when they sinned, they knew by experience.

It is impossible for us to live without sin. Paul says, “All
have sinned” (Rom. 3:23). And 1 John 1:8 says, “If we say that
we have no sin, we deceive ourselves, and the truth is not in
us.”

If we rephrase the question, we can better understand the
answer. “Is my nature such that I have to sin all the time?”
The simple answer is that the statements of Paul and John,
indicating the universality of sin, are general truths that do
not apply to specific situations. Suppose you were standing by
Paul after he was told, “Arise and be baptized and wash away
thy sins,” and you asked Paul as he arose from the water, “Do
you now say you have no sin?” Paul’s answer, “My sins are
washed away and I have no sin.” If a person can live without
sin for one minute, then he does not have a sinful nature that
makes him sin all the time. That does not deny the general
truth that all have sinned.

The idea that a person is created so that he has to sin, and



then God condemns him for doing it, places God in a bad light.
It makes God a respecter of persons. What sort of God would it
be who would say, “Come unto Me all ye that labor and are
heavy laden” (Matt. 11:28), and make man where he could not do
it, nor even want to do it?

No wonder those who concocted that idea had to come up with
another false doctrine like “irresistible grace” to help solve
the problem! The other false doctrine only made the problem
worse, for then God would have to arbitrarily elect some to
salvation and others to damnation by sovereign grace. You
would have no right to question him!

No civilized society could function properly founded on the
premise that man is born naturally evil and unable to make any
moral choices. We admit that a pregnant mother who is a drug
addict may pass on to her child a physical body that craves
dope. But to pass on a physical characteristic is far removed
from having an evil spirit.

The easiest and proper way out of all those problems is to
recognize the Bible answer: All men are born with the same
nature Adam had when he was created — with the ability to
choose right or wrong. When man chooses wrong, he sins, but
does not transmit that nature to his children any more than
Adam did. Even though every mature person sins, it does not
follow that he is required to do so by divine decree. It is
true that “there is none that understandeth, there is none
that seeketh after God. They are all gone out of the way, they
are together become unprofitable; there is none that doeth
good, no, not one” (Rom. 3:11-12). Still, this is the choice
of the created and not the ruling of the Creator.

 



Judging
By Darrell Conley
Vol. 107, No. 12

There is one passage of scripture that is known by every
reprobate and enemy of Christianity. They may know nothing
else of the Bible, but be assured they know this one: “Judge
not, that ye be not judged” (Matt. 7:1). It is used as a
weapon  by  the  worldly,  the  lukewarm,  trouble-makers,
unbelievers,  and  false  teachers  in  an  attempt  to  disarm
faithful children of God. We are told that condemning sin is
judging.  Reproving,  rebuking,  and  exhorting  is  judging.
Preaching and practicing the Bible doctrine of separation from
the world is judging. Refusal to bid God- speed to false
teachers is judging. Attempts to obey Bible teaching on church
discipline is branded as the most shameful judgment of all.
What does the Bible teach about judging?

The primary meanings of the words commonly translated judge,
krino,  anakrino,  and  diakrino  are  respectively  “separate,
select,  choose;  examine,  investigate,  question;  separate
throughout,  discriminate,  discern.”  Sometimes  judge  denotes
“sinful action,” but sometimes it means “permitted or even
required action.” As always, the context will enable us to
determine how the word is being used.

In the first few verses of Matthew 7, it is clear that the
Lord is not condemning all judging, rather a particular kind
of  judging.  Verses  3-5  show  the  Lord  is  condemning
hypocritical  or  self-righteous  judging.

And why beholdest thou the mote that is in thy brother’s eye,
but considerest not the beam that is in thine own eye? Or how
wilt thou say to thy brother, Let me cast out the mote out of
thine eye; and lo, the beam is in thine own eye? Thou
hypocrite, cast out first the beam out of thine own eye
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(Matt. 7:3-5).

What right do we have to condemn another when we are guilty of
the same sin, perhaps to a greater degree? Paul makes it clear
what our attitude should be in attempting to restore another:
“Brethten, even if a man be overtaken in any trespass, ye who
are spiritual, restore such a one in a spirit of gentleness;
looking to thyself, lest thou also be tempted” (Gal. 6:1).
Self-righteous and hypocritical judging is also condemned in
Romans 2:1-3, 17-23.

The context of Matthew 7:1-5 proves that coming to a negative
conclusion  about  someone  is  not  necessarily  unrighteous
judging.  In  verse  six  Jesus  warns  against  casting  pearls
before swine and giving that which is holy to the dogs. Since
it is obvious he is talking about two-legged swine and dogs,
it is necessary for us to come to a conclusion about who are
swinish and who are doggish. This constitutes a necessary and
righteous judgment. We are also forbidden to judge things we
cannot know such as the motives and secret thoughts of others.
“Wherefore judge nothing before the time, until the Lord come,
who will both bring to light the hidden things of darkness,
and make manifest the counsels of the hearts; and then shall
each man have his praise from God” (1 Cor. 4:5). No one has
the right to draw conclusions without sufficient evidence. To
do so is to violate what Paul commanded. But he did not forbid
all manner of judging. In the next chapter Paul says that he
had  judged  the  fornicator  in  the  church  at  Corinth  and
commanded the Corinthians to do the same. Paul was saying in 1
Corinthians  what  Christ  said  in  John  7:24:  “Judge  not
according to appearance, but judge righteous judgment.”

The Bible also forbids judging a man a lawbreaker when there
is no law to be broken. When we make laws where God made none,
we are guilty of sinful judging. This is the kind of judging
Paul condemned in Romans 14:3 ASV: “Let not him that eateth
set at nought him that eateth not; and let not him that eateth



not judge him that eateth: for God hath received him.” The
same kind of judging is mentioned in Colossians 2:16-17: “Let
no man therefore judge you in meat, or in drink, or in respect
of a feast day or a new moon or a sabbath day; which are a
shadow of the things to come; but the body is Christ.”

The word judge is sometimes used to mean “to pronounce and
execute sentence; to condemn.” It is used in this sense in
John 12:47: “I came not to judge the world, but to save the
world.” We as Christians certainly have no right to pronounce
eternal judgment on anyone. We do have the right and the
obligation  to  withdraw  our  fellowship  from  ungodly  church
members. Such is called “delivering them to Satan” (1 Cor.
5:3-5, 9-13).

These, then, are the kinds of judging that are condemned in
the Bible:

Hypocritical or self-righteous judging1.
Judging without sufficient evidence2.
Making a law where God made none3.
Pronouncing eternal condemnation on another4.

As was pointed out above, some of the meanings of the words
translated judge are “select, choose, examine, and discern.”
Judging  is  examining  evidence  and  drawing  conclusions  or
making choices. It is possible to do this in unfair or ungodly
ways. Such judging is wrong. However, certain kinds of judging
are commanded. “Judge not according to appearance, but judge
righteous judgment” (John 7:24). Since righteous judgment is
judging according to reality, we have no right to prejudge,
but we do have the right and obligation to draw conclusions
about people or doctrine that are warranted by the evidence.
If it is always wrong to draw conclusions about people, how
could we obey the following commands?

Give not that which is holy to the dogs, neither cast your
pearls before the swine (Matt. 7:6).



Beware of false prophets who come to you in sheep’s clothing,
but inwardly are ravening wolves (Matt. 7:15).

In the same context Christ said:

By their fruits ye shall know them (Matt. 7:20).

Beware of the dogs, beware of the evil workers, beware of the
concision (Phil. 3:2).

Them that sin reprove in the sight of all, that the rest also
may be in fear (1 Tim. 5:20).

For which cause reprove them sharply, that they may be sound
in the faith (Titus 1:13).

Beloved, believe not every spirit, but prove the spirits,
whether they are of God (1 John 4:1).

We are commanded to preach the gospel, to contend for the
faith, and to reprove, rebuke, and exhort (Mark 16:15-16; Jude
3; 2 Tim. 4:2). To obey these commands in an uncompromising,
but kind way is not to be guilty of unrighteous judging. To
teach truths from the Bible that imply that some will be lost
is  not  ungodly  judging.  It  is  not  sinful  to  arrive  at
conclusions based on what the Bible teaches and to hold fast
to those conclusions. The Bible says, “Prove all things; hold
fast that which is good” (1 Thess. 5:21). Hold the pattern of
sound words which thou hast heard from me, in faith and love
which is in Christ Jesus” (2 Tim. 1:13).

We are commanded to judge those church members who are ungodly
and will not repent. Such judging is not only not sin but is
positively required of us. Paul said he had already judged the
fornicator in the Corinthian church and urged the church at
Corinth to do the same (1 Cor. 5:3-5). The word judge as used
by Paul here means “not only to reach a conclusion, but to act
upon that conclusion” by withdrawing from an ungodly brother.



“For what have I to do with judging them that are without? Do
not ye judge them that are within? But them that are without
God judgeth. Put away the wicked men from among yourselves” (1
Cor. 5:12-13).

Let us be careful that we are not guilty of prejudging, self-
righteous judging, or hypocritical judging, but do not let
false teachers and ungodly brethren intimidate us from boldly
preaching the gospel and steadfastly standing for the truth.
Let us “judge righteous judgment.”

Limited Atonement?
By Dr. John Hobbs

The third cardinal doctrine in Calvinistic Theology is the
doctrine of “Limited Atonement.” It is the “L” in the T-U-L-I-
P  acrostic.  Most  Calvinists  prefer  the  term  “Particular
Atonement” or “Definite Atonement.”

What  Calvinists  Believe  About
Limited Atonement
The Canons of Dort, article 8, states, ‘It was the will of
God  that  Christ  by  the  blood  of  the  cross,  whereby  He
confirmed the new covenant, should effectually redeem out of
every people, tribe, nation, and language, all those, and
only those, who were from eternity chosen to salvation.’

Henry Fish, a Baptist wrote in 1850, ‘Did the atonement, in
its saving design, embrace more then the elect? The elect
only; for whatever he designed he will accomplish, and he
saves only his people from their sins.’
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David Steele and Curtis Thomas wrote, ‘But He came into the
world to represent and save only those given Him by the
Father.  Thus  Christ’s  work  was  limited  in  that  it  was
designed to save some and not others.’

WJ. Seaton said, ‘Christ died to save a particular number of
sinners.’

Lorraine Boettner said, ‘The value of the atonement depends
upon, and is measured by, the dignity of the person making
it; and since Christ suffered as a Divine-human person the
value  of  His  suffering  was  infinite  …  The  atonement,
therefore, was infinitely meritorious and might have saved
every member of the human race had that been God’s plan.’

Ralph Gore wrote, “Christ died for the elect. The extent of
the  atonement  is  identical  with  the  intent  of  divine
election.”

Paul Enns wrote, ‘If God is sovereign (Eph. 1:11) then His
plan cannot be frustrated, but if Christ died for all people
and all people are not saved then God’s plan is frustrated.’

R. B. Kuiper said, ‘God purposed by the atonement to save
only the elect and that consequently all the elect, and they
alone, will be saved.’

The question may be put this way: When Christ died on the
cross, did he pay for the sins of the entire human race or
only for the sins of those who he knew would ultimately be
saved? Calvinists would answer the latter group.

Wayne Grudem wrote: The term that is usually preferred is
particular redemption, since this view holds that Christ died
for particular people (specifically, those who would be saved
and whom he came to redeem), that he foreknew each one of
them individually (cf. Eph. 1:3-5) and had them individually
in mind in his atoning work.



 

The Foundational Basis for Limited
Atonement
The doctrine of Limited Atonement is based on the concept of
double jeopardy (trying a person twice for the same crime).
The argument goes like this: If Jesus died for the sins of all
men, then the sins of all men are paid for and one has already
been judged for those sins. On the Day of Judgment, if God
would bring a man into judgment and commit him to hell even
though Jesus had already paid for his sins, God would be
putting that person in double jeopardy. God would be unjust –
something he is not (Deut. 32:4).

The argument is: Since we do not permit double jeopardy in our
own  legal  system,  surely  we  would  not  expect  God  to  do
something we would not do.

Calvinists argue therefore – Jesus actually died only for the
sins of the elect, the chosen, the saved.

However,  just  because  there  is  an  analogy  from  a  human
viewpoint, this does not prove that it coincides with the
truth of God’s word.

Isaiah 55:8-9 states, “For my thoughts are not your thoughts,
neither are your ways my ways, saith Jehovah. For as the
heavens are higher than the earth, so are my ways higher than
your ways, and my thoughts than your thoughts.” Proverbs 14:12
states, “There is a way which seemeth right unto a man; but
the end thereof are the ways of death.” We are warned: “Lean
not upon thine own understanding” (Prov. 3:5).

We do not formulate doctrine by analogies or examples. They
may illustrate doctrine, but they do not prove doctrine. We



must  determine  truth  from  the  Word  of  God  and  not  human
reasoning. There are some great truths of scripture which are
beyond  our  comprehension  and  we  accept  because  the  Bible
teaches them (such as, the Trinity, God’s love, nature of sin,
and such like), and therefore are not proved by reason, but
are known by revelation.

Scriptures  Used  by  Calvinists  to
Support Limited Atonement
Matthew 1:21 states, “For it is he that shall save his people
from their sins.”

Jesus “loved the church and gave himself up for it” (Eph.
5:25).

Romans 4:25 reads, “Who was delivered up for our trespasses.”

Romans 5:8 says, “But God commendeth his own love toward us
in that while we were yet sinners, Christ died for us.”

Romans 5:10 reveals, “We were reconciled to God through the
death of his Son.”

Romans 8:32 declares, “He that spared not his own Son, but
delivered him up for us all.”

Acts 20:28 states, “To feed the church of the Lord which he
purchased with his own blood.”

In John 10:15 Jesus said, “I lay down my life for the sheep.”

2 Corinthians 5:21 says, “Him who knew no sin he made to be
[a] sin [offering] on our behalf.”

Galatians 1:4 says, “Who gave himself for our sins.”

Ephesians 1:7 says, “In whom we have our redemption through
his blood, the forgiveness of our trespasses.”



Titus 2:14 states, “Who gave himself for us.”

Calvinists use the above Scriptures as proof texts that Christ
died “only” for the elect.

Christ died for his people. That is the main point of these
verses! However the Bible does not teach Limited Atonement –
that Christ died “only” for the elect, “only” for a limited
class.

Calvinists “twist” and “pervert” other plain Scriptures that
clearly teach that Christ died for all men. They do so unto
their own destruction (2 Pet. 3:15-17). When we come to the
Bible, we must take all of it to arrive at total-saving truth.
Psalms 119:160 states, “The sum of all thy word is truth.”
Matthew 4:4 says, “Man shall not live by bread alone, but by
every word that proceedeth out of the mouth of God.” It takes
all of Scripture for the man of God to be complete (2 Tim.
3:16-17). We must preach “the whole counsel of God” (Acts
20:27).

Christ died for all men. Christians appreciate the fact that
Christ died for them. The verses used by Calvinists emphasize
that  point.  Unbelievers  do  not  appreciate  that  fact  and
therefore do nothing about it.

A True Story Concerning Hebrews 2:9
In  1980,  I  took  second  year  New  Testament  Greek  through
Wheaton College at the Summer Institute of Linguistics in
Dallas,  Texas.  My  professor  was  Dr.  John  Werner,  an
outstanding  world-recognized  Greek  scholar.  But,  he  was  a
Calvinist through and through. One day we were reading the
book of Hebrews in class. When it came my time to read, I was
to translate Hebrews 2:9. I translated the verse, “But we
behold him who hath been made a little lower than the angels,
even Jesus, because of the suffering of death crowned with



glory and honor, that by the grace of God he should taste of
death only for the elect.”

My  professor  and  the  class  laughed.  After  the  laughter
subsided, I added, “Excuse me – that should be – for every
man.”

Brethren,  if  the  grammar  makes  sense,  anything  else  is
nonsense. To deny that Jesus tasted of death “for every man”
is to deny the plain and clear teaching of Scripture! Dr.
Werner agreed that the verse should be translated “for every
man.” But, he denied that is what it meant. He believed that
it meant “every redeemed man” even though that is not what the
text says!

We  should  not  base  biblical  doctrine  on  “feeling”  or
“thinking.”  Biblical  doctrine  is  based  on  God’s  Word!

If the Holy Spirit wanted to say that Christ died only for the
elect, he could have easily done so. But, he did not do so.
There  is  no  “specific”  passage  in  the  entire  Bible  that
teaches Limited Atonement.

Wayne  Grudem,  a  Calvinist,  says,  “Hebrews  2:9  is  best
understood to refer to every one of Christ’s people, every one
who is redeemed.”

Grudem is reading the Bible with his rose colored glasses on
and sees what he wants to see instead of what is really there!
The text does not say that Christ tasted of death for every
“redeemed” man. Grudem is reading into the text something that
is not there. This is something that God’s Word explicitly
forbids (Rev. 22:18-19; 1 Cor. 4:6; Gal. 1:8-9; 3:15; 2 John
9-11; Matt. 4:4; Prov. 30:5-6; Deut. 4:2; 12:32).

The words every man in Hebrews 2:9 are translated from the
Greek word pantos (in form it is a genitive masculine or
neuter singular word from the adjective pas, pasa, pan meaning
“all” or “every”).



Bruce says:

So  far  as  the  form  goes,  pantos  might  be  masculine
(“everyone”) or neuter (“everything”); but since our author’s
concern is with Christ’s work for humanity, and not with
cosmic implications of His work, it is more probable to be
taken as masculine.

Alford says, “The singular brings out, far more strongly than
the plural would, the applicability of Christ’s death to each
individual man.” Jesus died for each individual person (which
equals all mankind). The singular pantos emphasizes his care
and love and concern for every human being!

This fact is a strong factor for each individual person to
give his life back to him and live a holy God-fearing life (2
Cor. 5:14-15).

This same Greek word, pantos, is found in Matthew 13:19 and is
translated “when any one.” It is obvious in Matthew 13:19 that
the Greek word refers only to lost human beings.

It is interesting that the Greek New Testament uses the word
pantos at least once specifically to refer “only” to condemned
human beings. Calvinists say that the word pantos in Hebrews
2:9 refers “only” to saved “redeemed” people. If the word
pantos in Matthew 13:19 refers only to lost people who will
spend eternity in hell, does that mean that in Hebrews 2:9
that the same group is being considered? No!

Can the word pantos refer to all mankind including those who
appreciate Christ’s death for them? Of course! Christ “tasted
of death for every man.” It is important to understand that
the  meaning  of  pantos  will  have  to  be  determined  by  the
context. Therefore, we can conclude that in Hebrews 2:9, the
Greek word pantos refers to all humans period – not just the
saved,  not  just  God’s  special  people.  Jesus  died  for  all
humans – those who are lost and those who are going to heaven.



Calvinists deny the plain teaching of God’s Word and add to it
when they say Jesus tasted of death for every “redeemed” man.

An  Examination  of  God’s  Word  and
Limited Atonement
The Bible is very clear that Jesus died for the sins of “all
men” and not just for “the elect.”

Consider these passages as to who Jesus died for:

John 1:29: “the one that taketh away the sin of the1.
world” – i.e. all mankind
John 3:16: “the world” – i.e. all mankind2.
John 4:42: “This is indeed the Saviour of the world” –3.
i.e. all mankind
John 12:47: “I came … to save the world” – i.e. all4.
mankind
Romans 5:6: “Christ died for the ungodly”5.
Romans 5:8: “while we were yet sinners, Christ died for6.
us”
2 Corinthians 5:14-15: “he died for all”7.
2 Corinthians 5:19: “God was in Christ reconciling the8.
world  unto  himself”  –  i.e.  all  mankind.  Those  who
believe in Limited Atonement say this refers to “the
world of the elect.” Again, they are adding to the Word
of God.
1 Timothy 1:15: “Christ Jesus came into the world to9.
save sinners”
Timothy 2:6: “Who gave himself a ransom for all”10.
1  Timothy  4:10:  “Who  is  the  Saviour  of  all  men,11.
specially of them that believe”
Titus 2:11: “bringing salvation to all men”12.
Hebrews 2:9: “He should taste of death for every man.”13.
2 Peter 2:1: “Denying the Master that bought them” –14.
Christ provided redemption for the false prophets but



they refused to accept it.
1 John 2:2: “And he is the propitiation for our sins;15.
and not for ours only, but also for the whole world.” –
i.e. all mankind
1 John 4:14 “The Father hath sent the Son to be the16.
Saviour of the world” – i.e. all mankind

A Study of 1 John 2:2
One passage that must be the focus of our attention is 1 John
2:2. Here John wrote, “And he is the propitiation for our
sins; and not for ours only, but also for the whole world.”

Vine defines “propitiation” as “a means whereby sin is covered
and remitted.” The text is very clear that sin covering has
been provided “for our sins” – that is, Christians’ and “for
the whole world,” or all humanity. If there was ever a verse
in  the  Bible  that  taught  the  possibility  of  unlimited
salvation  –  this  is  it!

Brown says that the word “world” is the “sphere of human
beings and of human experience.” The apostle John uses the
word “world” several times to refer to all humanity (John
1:29; 3:16-17; 4:42; 12:46-47; 1 John 4:14).

It is sad that some people “twist” the scriptures from their
true meaning (2 Pet. 3:15-17). The same basis for forgiving
one man’s sins is also the same basis for forgiving the sins
of all men – the death of Christ.

It  is  not  implied  or  taught  that  sins  are  forgiven
unconditionally. The Bible does not teach the doctrine of
Universalism, i.e. all men will be saved. The Bible does teach
that only those who appropriate the blood of Christ over their
sins will be saved (Rom. 6:3-4, 17-18; 1 Pet. 1:22; Rev. 2:10;
7:14).

Wayne Grudem, a Calvinist, writes, “The preposition ‘for’ [in



1 John 2:2] is ambiguous with respect to the specific sense
in which Christ is the propitiation “for” the sins of the
world.

The Greek word translated “for” in this verse is peri, and
means ‘concerning’ or ‘with respect to.” It does not define
the way in which Christ is the sacrifice with respect to the
sins of the world.

It is consistent with the language of the verse to say that
John is simply saying that Christ is the sacrifice available
to pay for the sins of anyone and everyone in the world.”

There  are  several  problems  with  Grudem’s  twisting  of
Scripture:

(1) Grudem does not deal with the word world in his defense of
Calvinism. It is obvious that John uses the word “world” in
the verse and in the other verses cited to refer to all
humanity. Jesus died for all mankind.

(2) It is true that the word for in the phrase for the whole
world  is  the  Greek  word  peri.  I  agree  that  it  means
“concerning”  or  “with  respect  to.”

Robertson says that pen has a sense similar to hyper in the
verse. The word hyper means “in behalf of.” It must be pointed
out that the word for in the phrases for our sins and not for
ours only in 1 John 2:2 is translated from the Greek word
peri.

The Holy Spirit inspired John to use the Greek word peri three
times in 1 John 2:2. This word is sufficient to define the way
Christ is the sacrifice “for our sins” but not “for the sins
of the whole world.”

Grudem says that the preposition peri “is ambiguous.” He is
straining the gnat and swallowing the camel in order to avoid
accepting the clear truth. Grudem would say that its third use



in the verse is ambiguous but not its first and second uses.

The emphasis in the verse is on Christ’s “propitiation” — not
the preposition “for.”

John says Christ’s propitiation is “for our sins” and “not for
ours only” but also “for the sins of the whole world.”

A Study of 1 Timothy 4:10
Paul wrote, “For to this end we labor and strive, because we
have our hope set on the living God, who is the Savior of all
men, specially of them that believe.”

This verse is important to the discussion. Here the apostle
clearly states the salvation of all men. He does not teach
Universalism.  But,  he  does  teach  that  salvation  has  been
provided  for  all  men,  i.e.  all  humanity.  However,  that
salvation  is  appropriated  and  appreciated  by  those  who
believe. All men are potentially saved by Christ’s death, but
only those who appropriate the blood of Christ over their sins
will be saved.

Grudem says:

He [Jesus] is referring to God the Father, not to Christ, and
probably uses the word ‘Savior’ in the sense of ‘one who
preserves people’s lives and rescues them from danger’ rather
then the sense of ‘one who forgives their sins,’ for surely
Paul does not mean that every single person will be saved.

Grudem misses it again.

(1)    No, Paul is not teaching that every single person will
be saved. No New Testament writer ever taught that.

(2)   There is no problem with taking the word Savior as
referring to God the Father. He is the Savior of all men in
that He sent Jesus to die for all men (John 3:16; 1 John



4:10). The Father and the Son are one in purpose, aim, plan,
and design (John 10:30).

(3)    For Grudem to say that the word Savior does not refer
to “sins” shows his theological bias. In Matthew 1:21, the
child is to be called Jesus. Why? Because he will save his
people from their “sins.” The word “Jesus” means “Savior.”
Grudem does not want 1 Timothy 4:10 to refer to “sins,” so he
denies it.

(4)    God desires “all men to be saved and come to the
knowledge of the truth” (1 Tim. 2:4). Jesus “gave himself a
ransom for all” (1 Tim. 2:6). Salvation for “all men” has been
provided (1 Tim. 4:10). However, this salvation is “specially”
for those who “believe.” This word does not imply that all
will be saved. The Greek word malista translated “specially”
is also translated “particularly” or “especially” in 1 Timothy
5:17 and “above all” or “especially” in 2 Timothy 4:13. Paul
is saying that God is potentially the Savior of all men. For
the  individuals  who  “will”  to  come  to  the  Lord,  these
individuals “will in no wise be cast out” (John 5:40; 6:37).

J.W. Roberts wrote, “He is the savior (potentially) of all
men, but especially (or actually) of believers.”

Dr. J. C. Davis states, “God is the potential Savior of all
men (John 3:16; Rom. 10:13; 2 Pet. 3:9). God is the actual
Savior of believers” (Heb. 5:8-9; 2 Thess. 1:8; Rev. 2:10).

J. N. D. Kelly wrote, “Paul is no doubt giving expression to
his conviction that the certainty of salvation belongs in an
especial degree to those who have accepted Christ.” True!

1 Timothy 4:10 is like Galatians 6:10. Christians are to “work
that which is good toward all men and especially toward them
that are of the household of the faith.” We have an obligation
to do “good toward all men” (even the ones who have not named
the name of Christ). But, we have a special obligation to help
those  who  are  Christians.  Christ  died  for  all  men  but



especially  for  those  who  believe.

An Invitation Is Given to All Men
In Matthew 11:25, Jesus said, “Come unto me, all ye that labor
and are heavy laden, and I will give you rest.” The church,
the bride as it is called, and the Holy Spirit perpetuate that
invitation as shown by John in Revelation 22:17:

And the Spirit and the bride say, Come. And let him that
heareth say, Come. And let him that is athirst come. And
whosoever will, let him take of the water of life freely.

The invitation is given to all men. Why offer salvation to all
if that is not possible? The text says “whosoever” will.

God Desires All Men to Be Saved
In (2 Peter 3:9) we read:

The Lord is not slack concerning his promise, as some count
slackness; but is longsuffering to you-ward, not wishing that
any should perish, but that all should come to repentance.

God wants “all” to come to repentance! Boettner, a Calvinist,
denies that it is God’s plan for all to be saved. Seaton, a
Calvinist, asks, “The over-riding question must always be the
Divine intention; did God intend to save all men, or did He
not?”

The fact that God desires that “all” should come to repentance
implies that God has provided provisions for “all.” Christ
died for all men. This verse teaches that if a man is lost, it
is  against  God’s  will  because  he  wants  “all”  to  come  to
repentance and be saved.

In 1 Timothy 2:4, Paul wrote, “Who would have all men to be



saved, and come to the knowledge of the truth.” Here again
God’s Word is clear. God desires that all men be saved.

In (Ezekiel 33:11) we read:

As I live, saith the Lord Jehovah, I have no pleasure in the
death of the wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way
and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will
ye die, O house of Israel?

God desires that the wicked turn from his evil ways and live.
God does not want or wish that any person be lost.

Paul Enns, a Calvinist, wrote, “If God is sovereign then His
plan cannot be frustrated, but if Christ died for all people
and all people are not saved, then God’s plan is frustrated.”

God is sovereign, but his plan involves the free will of man.
His plan is that those who by their free will elect to believe
and become obedient will be saved.

God is “frustrated” or “grieved” when men do not respond to
his  saving  grace  (Gen.  6:5-6;  Mark  3:5;  Luke  19:41;  Eph.
4:30).

God’s desire and will is frustrated when men are lost. God
wants “all” to come to repentance and “all men” to be saved.
He has no pleasure in the death of the wicked (Ezek. 33:11).
“God is not willing that any should perish” (2 Pet. 3:9).

But, some will perish — not because Jesus did not die for
them. He died for each individual person to show his intense
love. If an individual is lost, it is because he has rejected
God’s intense love. God does not desire it that way. But, he
respects the right of a person to make his own decision.



Pardon for Sins Can Be Rejected
It is possible for pardon and salvation to be offered and
rejected. In 1829 two men, Wilson and Porter, were apprehended
in the state of Pennsylvania for robbing the United States
mail. They were indicted, convicted, and sentenced to death by
hanging. Three weeks before the scheduled execution, President
Andrew Jackson pardoned one of the men, George Wilson. This
was followed by a strange decision. George Wilson refused the
pardon! He was hung because he rejected the pardon.

Today, God has provided eternal salvation and pardon for all
men. He has accomplished this by sending his one-of-a-kind Son
to die for the sins of each and every individual person.
However, this salvation can be refused.

If one chooses not to appropriate the blood of Christ over his
sins initially and continually, he is refusing and rejecting
the salvation which has been provided for him by God Almighty.
While we can recognize the foolishness of such a decision, we
must be aware of the fact that the majority of mankind will
refuse their pardon (Matt. 7:13-14; Luke 13:23-24). How sad!

Why Did God Create Man?
A lady asked me, “Why did God create man if he knew so many
would be lost?”

This is a thought-provoking question. I answer this with two
thoughts:

(1)    Whatever God does is right and just. We may not
understand what he does but that is because we are human and
finite  while  he  is  divine  and  infinite  (Isa.  55:8-9).
Deuteronomy 32:4 states, “For all his ways are justice: A God
of faithfulness and without iniquity, just and right is he.”
God himself asked Job, “Wilt thou even annul my judgment? Wilt
thou condemn me, that thou mayest be justified?” Job attacked



and condemned the present righteousness of God. Job sinned by
doing this. Job later repented Job 40:35; 42:1-6).

(2)    I think the answer to this tough question is that God
respects our free moral agency. If a man is lost, it will be
his fault — not God’s! God has done everything possible for
the salvation of each person. God will not overtake one’s will
and force him to obey. Life is what we make it! We can avail
ourselves of God’s love or we can spurn it and reject it. The
choice is ours (Deut. 30:11-15; Joshua 24:15; Acts 2:37, 40).

Seaton, a Calvinist, said, “If it was God’s intention to save
the entire world, then the atonement of Christ has been a
great  failure,  for  vast  numbers  of  mankind  have  not  been
saved.”

Seaton  misses  it.  Christ’s  death  was  not  a  failure.  The
failure is man’s free moral will. Man by his own free will
chooses  not  to  obey.  Christ  is  “the  author  of  eternal
salvation unto all them that obey him” (Heb. 5:9; cf. John
3:36; Rom. 6:17-18; 2 Thess. 1:8; 1 Pet. 4:17).

On the Day of Judgment if a person is cast into the Lake of
Fire for all eternity, it will be his own failure – not God’s!
The failure lies with man not with God.

Calvinists say they focus on God’s sovereignty while we focus
on man’s free will. I say it is not an either/or situation; it
is  a  both/and  situation.  Both  of  the  these  concepts  are
respected in the scriptures. We must accept both.

Conclusion
To deny the Bible teaching that Christ died for all is to make
God  a  respecter  of  persons  –  unjust  and  unmerciful.  The
doctrine  of  limited  atonement  is  false.  All  men  are
potentially saved. If a person refuses pardon, death is not
the fault of the one who offered mercy, but of the one who



refused to accept it.

(Editor’s Note: The word atonement means to cover or conceal.
It is an Old Testament word and is not found in the New
Testament. The sins of people before the cross could be
atoned, but after the cross the sins of the obedient believer
were forgiven. There is a dramatic difference. Under Moses
there was a remembrance made of atoned sins year by year
[Heb. 10:3 — the blood of bulls and goats could not take away
sins]. The blood of animals could cause God to overlook sins
while remembering them year by year, but could not remove the
sins. This was atonement. The blood of the Lamb of God is
able not to merely cover or bypass sins, but to remove every
transgression and disobedience. To receive the forgiveness
available in the blood of the cross, one must obey [Heb.
5:7-8].)

EIGHT  STEPS  TO  GREATER
SENSITIVITY
EIGHT STEPS TO GREATER SENSITIVITY

By John Dobbs
Vol. 106, No. 06

Jesus was the most sensitive person who ever walked the face
of  this  earth.  There  have  been  many  great  heroes,  great
debaters, great scholars, and great orators, but how many
people do you know who are great in their sensitivity? Many a
church split, fuss, or wrangle would be solved were everyone
more sensitive to each other. Jesus exhibited his sensitivity
in at least eight ways.
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He  considered  the  physical
needs of others:
And Jesus called unto him his disciples, and said, I have
compassion on the multitude, because they continue with me
now three days and have nothing to eat: and I would not send
them away fasting, lest haply they faint on the way. And the
disciples say unto him, Whence should we have so many loaves
in a desert place as to fill so great a multitude? And Jesus
said unto them, How many loaves have ye? And they said,
Seven, and a few small fishes. And he commanded the multitude
to sit down on the ground; and he took the seven loaves and
the fishes; and he gave thanks and brake, and gave to the
disciples, and the disciples to the multitudes. And they all
ate, and were filled: and they took up that which remained
over of the broken pieces, seven baskets full. And they that
did eat were four thousand men, besides women and children.
And he sent away the multitudes, and entered into the boat,
and came into the borders of Magadan (Matt. 15:32-39).

Jesus taught that we should
be willing to forgive others
of their shortcoming seventy
times seven:
Then came Peter and said to him, Lord, how oft shall my
brother sin against me, and I forgive him? until seven times?
Jesus saith unto him, I say not unto thee, Until seven times;
but, Until seventy times seven. Therefore is the kingdom of
heaven  likened  unto  a  certain  king,  who  would  make  a
reckoning with his servants. And when he had begun to reckon,



one was brought unto him, that owed him ten thousand talents.
But forasmuch as he had not wherewith to pay, his lord
commanded him to be sold, and his wife, and children, and all
that he had, and payment to be made. The servant therefore
fell down and worshipped him, saying, Lord, have patience
with me, and I will pay thee all. And the lord of that
servant,  being  moved  with  compassion,  released  him,  and
forgave him the debt. But that servant went out, and found
one of his fellow-servants, who owed him a hundred shillings:
and he laid hold on him, and took him by the throat, saying,
Pay what thou owest. So his fellow-servant fell down and
besought him, saying, Have patience with me, and I will pay
thee. And he would not: but went and cast him into prison,
till he should pay that which was due. So when his fellow-
servants saw what was done, they were exceeding sorry, and
came and told unto their lord all that was done. Then his
lord called him unto him, and saith to him, Thou wicked
servant,  I  forgave  thee  all  that  debt,  because  thou
besoughtest me: shouldest not thou also have had mercy on thy
fellow-servant, even as I had mercy on thee? And his lord was
wroth, and delivered him to the tormentors, till he should
pay all that was due. So shall also my heavenly Father do
unto you, if ye forgive not every one his brother from your
hearts (Matt. 18:21-35).

Jesus  considered  the
spiritual  needs  of  others—
even  when  they  were  not
interested:
O  Jerusalem,  Jerusalem,  that  killeth  the  prophets,  and
stoneth them that are sent unto her! how often would I have
gathered thy children together, even as a hen gathereth her



chickens under her wings, and ye would not! Behold, your
house is left unto you desolate. For I say unto you, Ye shall
not see me henceforth, till ye shall say, Blessed is he that
cometh in the name of the Lord (Matt. 23:37-39).

Jesus taught that we should
do what we could to solve the
obvious problems of others:
And behold, a certain lawyer stood up and made trial of him,
saying, Teacher, what shall I do to inherit eternal life? And
he said unto him, What is written in the law? how readest
thou? And he answering said, Thou shalt love the Lord thy God
with all thy heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy
strength, and with all thy mind; and thy neighbor as thyself.
And he said unto him, Thou hast answered right: this do, and
thou shalt live. But he, desiring to justify himself, said
unto Jesus, And who is my neighbor? Jesus made answer and
said, A certain man was going down from Jerusalem to Jericho;
and he fell among robbers, who both stripped him and beat
him, and departed, leaving him half dead. And by chance a
certain priest was going down that way: and when he saw him,
he passed by on the other side. And in like manner a Levite
also, when he came to the place, and saw him, passed by on
the other side. But a certain Samaritan, as he journeyed,
came where he was: and when he saw him, he was moved with
compassion, and came to him, and bound up his wounds, pouring
on them oil and wine; and he set him on his own beast, and
brought him to an inn, and took care of him. And on the
morrow he took out two shillings, and gave them to the host,
and said, Take care of him; and whatsoever thou spendest
more, I, when I come back again, will repay thee. Which of
these three, thinkest thou, proved neighbor unto him that



fell among the robbers? And he said, He that showed mercy on
him. And Jesus said unto him, Go, and do thou likewise (Luke
10:25-37).

Jesus taught that sensitivity
is  often  met  by
insensitivity:
And it came to pass, as they were on the way to Jerusalem,
that he was passing along the borders of Samaria and Galilee.
And as he entered into a certain village, there met him ten
men that were lepers, who stood afar off: and they lifted up
their voices, saying, Jesus, Master, Have mercy on us. And
when he saw them, he said unto them, Go and show yourselves
unto the priests. And it came to pass, as they went, they
were cleansed. And one of them, when he saw that he was
healed, turned back, with a loud voice glorifying God; and he
fell upon his face at his feet, giving him thanks: and he was
a Samaritan. And Jesus answering said, Were not the ten
cleansed? but where are the nine? Were there none found that
returned to give glory to God, save this stranger? And he
said unto him, Arise, and go thy way: thy faith hath made
thee whole (Luke 17:11-19).

Jesus taught that we should
accept  those  who  were
unacceptable  to  much  of



society:
And they come to Jericho: and as he went out from Jericho,
with his disciples and a great multitude, the son of Timaeus,
Bartimaeus, a blind beggar, was sitting by the way side. And
when he heard that it was Jesus the Nazarene, he began to cry
out, and say, Jesus, thou son of David, have mercy on me. And
many rebuked him, that he should hold his peace: but he cried
out the more a great deal, Thou son of David, have mercy on
me. And Jesus stood still, and said, Call ye him. And they
call the blind man, saying unto him, Be of good cheer: rise,
he calleth thee. And he, casting away his garment, sprang up,
and came to Jesus. And Jesus answered him, and said, What
wilt thou that I should do unto thee? And the blind man said
unto him, Rabboni, that I may receive my sight. And Jesus
said unto him, Go thy way; thy faith hath made thee whole.
And straightway he received his sight, and followed him in
the way (Mark 10:46-52).

Jesus  was  blind  to  social
restraints,  and  treated  all
people as real people:
So he cometh to a city of Samaria, called Sychar, near to the
parcel of ground that Jacob gave to his son Joseph: and
Jacob’s well was there. Jesus therefore, being wearied with
his journey, sat thus by the well. It was about the sixth
hour. There cometh a woman of Samaria to draw water: Jesus
saith unto her, Give me to drink. For his disciples were gone
away into the city to buy food. The Samaritan woman therefore
saith unto him, How is it that thou, being a Jew, askest
drink of me, who am a Samaritan woman? (For Jews have no
dealings with Samaritans.) Jesus answered and said unto unto



her, If thou knewest the gift of God, and who it is that
saith to thee, Give me to drink; thou wouldest have asked of
him, and he would have given thee living water. The woman
saith unto him, Sir, thou hast nothing to draw with, and the
well is deep: whence then hast thou that living water? Art
thou greater than our father Jacob, who gave us the well, and
drank thereof himself, and his sons, and his cattle? Jesus
answered and said unto her, Every one that drinketh of this
water shall thirst again: but whosoever drinketh of the water
that I shall give him shall never thirst; but the water that
I  shall  give  him  shall  become  in  him  a  well  of  water
springing up unto eternal life. The woman saith unto him,
Sir, give me this water, that I thirst not, neither come all
the way hither to draw. Jesus saith unto her, Go, call thy
husband, and come hither. The woman answered and said unto
him, I have no husband. Jesus saith unto her,Thou saidst
well, I have no husband: for thou hast had five husbands; and
he whom thou now hast is not thy husband: this hast thou said
truly. The woman saith unto him, Sir, I perceive that thou
art a prophet. Our fathers worshipped in this mountain; and
ye say, that in Jerusalem is the place where men ought to
worship. Jesus saith unto her, Woman, believe me, the hour
cometh, when neither in this mountain, nor in Jerusalem,
shall ye worship the Father. Ye worship that which ye know
not: we worship that which we know; for salvation is from the
Jews.  But  the  hour  cometh,  and  now  is,  when  the  true
worshippers shall worship the Father in spirit and truth: for
such doth the Father seek to be his worshippers. God is a
Spirit: and they that worship him must worship in spirit and
truth. The woman saith unto him, I know that Messiah cometh
(he that is called Christ): when he is come, he will declare
unto us all things. Jesus saith unto her, I that speak unto
thee am he (John 4:1-26).



Jesus said to always put God
and others first; that way,
we’ll never get in our way.
But the Pharisees, when they heard that he had put the
Sadducees to silence, gathered themselves together. And one
of them, a lawyer, asked him a question, trying him: Teacher,
which is the great commandment in the law? And he said unto
him, Thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thy heart, and
with all thy soul, and with all thy mind. This is the great
and first commandment. And a second like unto it is this,
Thou  shalt  love  thy  neighbor  as  thyself.  On  these  two
commandments the whole law hangeth, and the prophets (Matt.
22:34-40).

These eight steps are simple, yet profound. Brethren, be more
sensitive to the needs of those around us, try to be like
Jesus!

BABIES ARE NOT BORN IN SIN!
By Lynn Blair
Vol. 106, No. 06

The idea of babies being born in sin is foreign to the Bible.
Babies do not inherit sin from their parents.

“The soul that sinneth, It shall die. The son shall not bear
the iniquity of the father, neither shall the father bear the
iniquity of the son: the righteousness of the righteous shall
be upon him, and the wickedness of the wicked shall be upon
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him” (Ezek. 18:20).

Children are born in a perfect state. “Thou wast perfect in
thy ways from the day that thou wast created, till iniquity
was found in thee” (Ezek. 28:15). Jesus said that unless we
humble ourselves and become as little children, we cannot
enter the kingdom of heaven (Matt. 18:1-4).

Among the denominations that teach this false doctrine the
misuse of Psalm 51:5 is predominant. That verse says, “Behold,
I was shapen in iniquity: and in sin did my mother conceive
me.” Some modern versions mistranslate the phrase “I was born
a sinner.”

There is a vast difference in the meaning of the translations.
In the King James and American Standard the mother did the
sinning, but, in the New International for instance, it was
the baby that was the sinner! The older versions are correct.

We know this in two ways. First, the original language states
it emphatically, as do the King James and American Standard.
Second, since the Bible does not contradict itself, and verses
such as Ezekiel 18:20; 28:15; and Matthew 18:1-4 teach that
babies are not born sinners, the statement that a baby was
born in sin cannot be true.

One might ask, if that is not the meaning of Psalm 51:5, then
what can it mean? First, it is a Repentance Psalm. David
committed adultery and murder (2 Sam. 11:1-27). He said, “my
sin is ever before me” (Ps. 51:3). Because of his terrible
guilt,  he  felt  he  had  been  sinning  so  long  he  couldn’t
remember when he started.

There is another scriptural explanation for this. Deuteronomy
23:3 says, “An Ammonite or Moabite shall not enter into the
congregation of the Lord; even to his tenth generation shall
he not enter into the congregation of the Lord.” In Ruth 1:4
we find two Israelite men marrying Moabite women, one of which
was Ruth. Ruth was the great-grandmother of the author of



Psalm 51—David!. He was within “ten generations” of a Moabite!
That may be why he said, “in sin did my mother conceive me.”

There has never been a baby that believed (Mark 16:16). There
has never been a baby that repented (Acts 2:38). There has
never been a baby who had his sins washed away (Acts 22:16),
because there has never been a baby that sinned!

NOTES ON AUTHORITY
By Dub McClish
Vol. 106, No. 05

A  necessary  question  is,  What  is  Scriptural  authority?
Sometimes people who ask this mean, where is this or that
specifically mentioned in the Bible as approved of God?

The truth is some things are authorized by the New Testament
that are not specifically named. This brings up the subject of
the two kinds of authorization found in the New Testament.

First: specific authorization is a given practice named with
God’s approval. Many examples can be cited, such as going into
all the world with the gospel (Mark 16:16), assembling each
first day of the week to partake of the Lord’s supper (Acts
20:7), and baptizing people in the name of Christ for the
remission of sins (Acts 2:38).

Second: authorization permitting the use of arrangements not
specifically mentioned in the Bible. For example automobiles
are not mentioned in Mark 16:16, but are authorized in obeying
the command to go into all the world with the Gospel? A plate
is not mentioned for serving the bread of the Lord’s supper,
but is it allowable?
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For a thing to be generally authorized there must be behind it
the implementing of some specific command. A thing resting
upon  generic  authority  must  not  conflict  with  any  other
precept of Scripture. Using a car to preach the Gospel is
scriptural, but one may not steal a car in order to preach the
gospel.

Building a church building rests upon generic authority and
not specific authority. The command to assemble (Heb. 10:25)
implies a place to assemble, whether borrowed, rented, or
purchased.

Many things about a church building fall in the realm of
generic authority. Restrooms, water fountains, carpet on the
floor, padding on the pews, ceiling fans and other things fall
into this category.

The use to which property of a local church can be put is in
this realm. Who is to decide such matters? The obvious answer
is the elders. Elders have oversight of every optional part of
the work and activity of the local congregation (Heb. 13:17).

Elder’s authority does not extend to releasing what Christ has
bound or binding what He has released (Matt. 16:19-20). The
Lord has made all the spiritual law men need (2 Tim. 2:15),
and He has left it with us in His “perfect law of liberty” to
implement his teaching.

Elders, like every child of God, must protect against false
teachers, and keep the church faithful to the law of Christ
(Acts  20:28-30).  Elders  have  oversight  of  the  policy  and
programs of the local church. They determine what will be done
in matters of generic authority.

Electricity and plumbing in the building; eating a meal on the
church premises; whether one or more gospel meetings per year;
whether to have a lecture- ship every year and what subjects
to study, and the speakers; whether to publish a book and
audio and video tapes with which to preserve the messages for



further reflection and wider distribution all fall into this
category—all are matters of general authority, but authority
nonetheless.

The specific authority for a lectureship, publication of a
book, and tape recordings of the messages are found in the
command  to  preach  the  Gospel  to  the  whole  creation  (Mark
16:16). If such lectureships have solid authority, and if the
reproduction of the messages by print and tape rests upon
solid authority, then it must follow that distribution of said
materials also rests upon solid authority.

If it is right to produce such materials for the Gospel on
church property, is it right to sell such, for a fair price,
on the same property?

The  same  general  authority  authorizing  a  church  building,
water,  electricity,  and  gas,  authorize  the  making  and
distribution of sound Gospel materials for the information of
saints. Is the church supporting private business when the
plumbing fails, and the plumber makes repairs for which the
church pays? A plumber is not expected to clean out the sewer
lines for nothing!

Some think a thing is all right as long as it is small, but
when it is big it is wrong. Question: how big is big, and by
whose judgment? Such a person is a law maker for God!

Another point relating to littleness/bigness. Neither size nor
quantity has anything to do with the rightness or wrongness of
a matter of judgment. If it is not wrong for an eldership to
decide to install a refrigerated drinking fountain in the
church  building,  then  it  is  not  wrong  to  install  a
refrigerator in a church building. The size of the thing has
nothing to do with it! If it is wrong for people to eat bread
and fish in the church building, then it is wrong for the
church to install a drinking fountain. Conversely, if it is
right to install a drinking fountain, it is right to eat bread



and fish (or even chicken) in the church building.

Come to Dinner
by George W. DeHoff
Vol. 106, No. 02

Matthew  22:2-14,  Luke
14:16-24
This  parable  could  be  called  “The  Parable  of  the  Great
Invitation” or “The parable of Frivolous Excuses.” It is a
call to dinner. “All things are ready, come.”

“The kingdom of Heaven is like unto” (Matt. 22:2). Then He
describes certain things about the kingdom of God. This is a
judgment parable and contains these central thoughts: (1) The
guilt of the Jewish nation for rejecting God’s word; (2) God
will have a people nevertheless; (3) Since the Jews rejected
the gospel message, his servants invited others.

Standing out clearly in the scripture is the importance of the
call. In both the Old and the New Testaments, feasts denote
spiritual blessings. The feast in this parable is the gospel
of the kingdom of heaven. Since this is a call of God to
accept the gospel message, it is all important. The certain
king of the parable points to the great God of the universe,
the King of kings and Lord of lords. Since it is the King’s
dinner, the invitation is tremendously important.

In the second place, this call is important because the feast
honors the King’s son. Christ refers to Himself. He is the son
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of God. If the king was giving a dinner in honor of a servant
perhaps the call to attend would not be so important, but he
is honoring his son. This makes the invitation all important.
To refuse the invitation dishonors the son.

The  Bible  teaches  every  knee  should  bow  and  every  tongue
should confess that Jesus Christ is Lord to the glory of God,
the Father (Phil. 2:10-11). Since this confession and homage
is inevitable, we must either make the confession here or
hereafter. We should gladly accept this great invitation.

Third, this call to dinner is important because of the immense
preparation, “all things are ready” (Luke 14:17). Nothing is
undone. Can we not see the great banquet table groaning under
the  load  of  luxurious  delicacies?  Nothing  is  omitted.  No
expense is spared. Calvary is an accomplished fact. The blood
of the Lamb of God soaked into the wood of the cross, and
dripped to the ground beneath the accursed tree.

“All things are ready.” Think of what the great spiritual
feast cost the Father. It cost His only begotten son. The
preparation was most elaborate but very necessary. There was
no other way for man to come to God to be forgiven. It took
the sacrifice of Jesus Christ, the very son of God. What an
important call and how tragic it is to reject it.

Fourth, the punishment of those who refused the call shows the
importance of the call to dinner. If it seems drastic for the
disappointed king to send his armies to destroy those who
rejected his invitation, and killed his servants, consider the
importance of the invitation. If you think the man found at
the supper table without a wedding garment was too severely
punished  for  his  neglect,  weigh  the  significance  of  this
invitation he had slighted.

Those who heard the call and rejected the invitation suffered
severe punishment. Christ’s prophecy, for the Jewish nation,
came to pass in the year A.D. 70, when the Roman armies, under



Titus, laid siege to the city of Jerusalem and razed it to the
ground. The terrible destruction of Jerusalem in the first
century  of  this  age  is  a  kind  of  prophecy  of  the  utter
destruction that awaits the impenitent at the close of this
age. Modern day people should take note, and shudder.

This call is universal—to the Jew first, and also to the Greek
(Rom.  1:16).  In  the  parable  under  discussion  the  elite
received the invitation. They turned it down with scorn and
frivolous excuses. The King’s servants then went out into the
highways and hedges looking for guests. The Jews rejected
Christ and cried, “His blood be on us and on our children”
(Matt. 27:25). At first, the offer of salvation was to the
Jews.  When  they  rejected  it,  the  teachers  turned  to  the
Gentiles.

The call was to dine at the great banquet table of the Lord.
It is universal, God is not a respecter of persons. “Whosoever
will” is the language of the scriptures. His loyal servants
are  still  delivering  the  message  all  over  the  world  that
whosoever will may come to Christ and obey His gospel. It is a
message  of  love,  and  freedom.  Thank  God,  everyone  has  an
invitation to attend this great wedding feast.

This call is for preparation. Orientals wore long white robes
at  public  festivals.  Those  who  appeared  with  any  other
garments were culpable, and punished. The wedding garment is
the righteous deeds of the saints. If we obey the commands of
Jesus to believe and be baptized the promise of salvation from
past sin is ours (Mark 16:16). If we are faithful at all
costs, we will receive a crown of life (Rev. 2: 10). Obedience
to  the  plan  of  salvation,  and  clean  living,  and  faithful
service are the right clothes for this feast. N& one attended
this banquet with improper robes. Common clothes would insult
the king, and dishonor his son. If we are to enjoy the great
blessings of God we must make preparation. Why should anyone
appear in filthy rags when clean garments are available? “He
that is unrighteous, let him do unrighteousness still: and he



that is filthy, let him be made filthy still: and he that is
righteous, let him do righteousness still: and he that is
holy, let him be made holy still” (Rev. 22:11).

This call also contains a warning. Much of our Lord’s teaching
is interspersed with warnings. Those first bidden began to
make excuses—feeble, flimsy, foolish, frivolous excuses. Verse
7 tells the consequences of the refusal of the call to dinner:
“But when the king heard thereof, he was wroth; and he sent
forth his armies, and destroyed those murders, and burned up
their city.” Verse 13 tells what happened to the poor fellow
who tried to get by with unfit garb: “Bind him hand and foot,
and take him. away, and cast him into outer darkness; there
shall be weeping and gnashing of teeth.”

These things are for our admonition. Transgression deserves
severe punishment. Notice that these people “made light of it
and went their ways.” Some took his servants and treated them
shamefully,  slaying  them.  One  man  came,  “not  having  on  a
wedding garment.” These words speak disaster. The call of God
contains a warning. It is tragical to go about your business
as if nothing happened. You can enjoy a feast of good things
at the Father’s table. It’s up to you!

Inexcusable Excuses
By Terry R. Townsend
Vol. 121, No. 09

Have you ever thought about what folks might say to God at
judgment for their failure to obey him? It’s sobering, isn’t
it, to know there’s a coming judgment — a day in which all men
will give account of themselves to the Lord! Paul writes, “For
we must all appear before the judgment seat of Christ; that
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every one may receive the things done in his body, according
to that he hath done, whether it be good or bad” (2 Cor.
5:10). Let’s consider a few inexcusable excuses.

Without question, millions of people will blame their lack of
obedience on preachers. Unfortunately, millions today put more
faith in mortal man than they do God. Yet, the Bible is
abundantly clear that one must be a doer of the word and not a
hearer  only  (James  1:21-25).  False  teachers  are  deceiving
millions into thinking they have “peace and safety,” when in
reality they’re on a collision course with destruction (1
Thess. 5:1-3; 2 Pet. 2:1-3). Thus, it behooves us to test the
spirits (1 John 4:1; Acts 17:11). Blaming false teachers at
Judgment will be an inexcusable excuse.

There will be many on the Day of Judgment blaming the weather
for their lack of involvement in the Lord’s work. When asked
why they fail to participate in spiritual activities, many
blame mother nature — too hot in summer, too cold in winter,
too wet in spring, too windy in fall, etc. If truth be told,
people will do whatever their hearts so desire! Inclement
weather does not negate one’s responsibility to serve God (1
Cor.  15:58).  Blaming  the  weather  at  Judgment  will  be  an
inexcusable excuse.

Undoubtedly, millions will blame their parents at Judgment for
their failure to do God’s will. How often have I heard non-
members say the following in a Bible study, “I see what you’re
saying, but if what I believe was good enough for dad and mom,
it’s good enough for me!” But what if dad and mom were wrong?
Will God still grant you entrance into Heaven despite your
failure to obey that which you knew to be true? The Bible says
that one must obey Christ above all else, including family
(cf. Luke 9:57-62; 14:26-35). In matters of faith, who should
we  ultimately  listen  to?  Parents  or  Christ?  Obviously,
the answer is Jesus (Matt. 17:5; Heb. 1:1-3). Putting the
blame  on  parents  for  your  lack  of  obedience  will  be  an
inexcusable excuse.



Others at Judgment will use the excuse of profession for their
failing to do the Father’s Will. I’m sure some will say, “I
would have obeyed and served you Lord, but my job wouldn’t
allow it.” Truth be told, millions are more interested in
money than they are in God. Paul had it right when he penned,
“But those who desire to be rich fall into temptation, into a
snare, into many senseless and harmful desires that plunge
people into ruin and destruction. For the love of money is a
root of all kinds of evils. It is through this craving that
some have wandered away from the faith and pierced themselves
with many pangs” (1 Tim. 6:9-10 ESV). Jesus said that we’re to
“seek first the kingdom of God and His righteousness” (Matt.
6:33).  To  blame  one’s  profession  at  Judgment  will  be  an
inexcusable excuse.

I’m sure that on Judgment Day some will use their lack of
earthly substance (poverty) as an excuse for their failing to
do the will of God. Some will probably say, “Lord, I wasn’t as
blessed as others; thus, I didn’t do all I could.” I wonder if
God will have standing beside Him the widow who gave two mites
as  an  example  to  those  making  such  excuses  (cf.  Mark
12:41-44)? The Lord expects us to do what we can with what we
have (Matt. 25:14 ff). Blaming our lack of service on poverty
will be an inexcusable excuse.

Another excuse many will make at Judgment will be that of
persecution. I can hear some now, “Lord, I would’ve served
You, but I didn’t because I feared persecution.” But didn’t he
tell us in his word that Christians would be mistreated on
occasion (cf John 15:20; 2 Tim. 3:12). Didn’t he assure us his
presence, protection, and panoply to help us overcome (cf.
Matt. 28:20; Heb. 13:5-6; Eph. 6:10 ff)? Jesus said, “And fear
not them which kill the body, but are not able to kill the
soul: but rather fear him which is able to destroy both soul
and body in hell” (Matt. 10:28). Thus, fear of persecution as
a defense for failing to obey God will be an inexcusable
excuse on Judgment Day.



Finally,  millions  will  offer  unto  God  the  excuse  of
procrastination; that is, many will say, “I wanted to obey You
Lord, but I simply ran out of time!” I wonder if Felix will be
among the masses who will make such an excuse (Acts 24:25)?
The Lord is patient, and he gives men ample time to obey (cf.
2 Pet. 3:9-14); thus, to use procrastination as a reason for
failing to obey will be an inexcusable excuse on Judgment Day.

Simply put, we can make all the excuses we want to as to why
we fail to do God’s Will; however, on the Day of Judgment,
God’s answer to such excuses will be this:

“Depart from me, ye that work iniquity!”

Marriage,  Divorce  And
Remarriage
By H. A. (Buster) Dobbs

The Bible is the foundation of morality and marriage. Marriage
is the support and stay of morality. Undermining marriage
sabotages  Bible  teaching  and  thwarts  righteousness.  The
Christian pattern for marriage is indissoluble unity. Marriage
is to be had in honor among all–saint and sinner–and the bed
undefiled (Heb. 13:4).

“Yet ye say, Wherefore? Because Jehovah hath been witness
between thee and the wife of thy youth, against whom thou hast
dealt treacherously, though she is thy companion, and the wife
of thy covenant. And did he not make one, although he had the
residue of the Spirit? And wherefore one? He sought a godly
seed. Therefore take heed to your spirit, and let none deal
treacherously  against  the  wife  of  his  youth.  For  I  hate
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putting away, saith Jehovah, the God of Israel, and him that
covereth his garment with violence, saith Jehovah of hosts:
therefore  take  heed  to  your  spirit,  that  ye  deal  not
treacherously”  (Mal.  2:14-16).

Malachi points out that God is witness between a man and his
wife. He says God made one man for one woman. Though he had a
residue of the Spirit from which to make other humans, God did
not do so because he sought a godly seed. The prophet then
declares  that  God  is  against  divorce.  He  hates  it!  The
teaching of this Old Testament prophet is like the teaching of
Jesus on the subject of marriage and divorce. He warns against
putting  away  because  it  undermines  the  home  and  destroys
morality. It is strange that any teacher of religion would
make allowance for what God clearly disallows. The emphatic
and  indisputable  statement  of  divine  revelation  is  that
marriage is permanent and not temporary and fleeting. This
point  must  be  featured  and  we  must  guard  against  saying,
especially in public pronouncements, anything that would cloud
what God made clear.

It is not uncommon for church leaders to make statements that
confuse people about what the Bible teaches on the home and
its importance. There has been a flurry of classes, lectures,
seminars and workshops discussing marriage recently. Much of
this creates doubt about the sanctity of the home and is
designed to console those who have violated God’s marriage
law. Some seem to be hung up on trying to make people feel
good about transgression of divine precepts. The result is
clutter in an area that should be plain.

In discussing the important matter of the home we must talk
about what makes a marriage according to the teaching of God’s
word.



What Is Marriage?
Marriage is sacred. It is the appointment of the living God.
It is the coming together of two lives in the deepest possible
unity. It is the surrender of separate individuality and the
mingling of each in a common stream.

The following passages give us just about all the Bible says
on the subject of marriage and divorce:

“And Jehovah God said, It is not good that the man should be
alone; I will make him a help meet for him” (Gen. 2:18). “and
the rib, which Jehovah God had taken from the man, made he a
woman, and brought her unto the man. And the man said, This is
now bone of my bones, and flesh of my flesh: she shall be
called Woman, because she was taken out of Man. Therefore
shall a man leave his father and his mother, and shall cleave
unto his wife: and they shall be one flesh” (Gen. 2:22-24).

“Ye  have  heard  that  it  was  said,  Thou  shalt  not  commit
adultery: but I say unto you, that every one that looketh on a
woman  to  lust  after  her  hath  committed  adultery  with  her
already in his heart” (Matt. 5:27- 28).

“It was said also, Whosoever shall put away his wife, let him
give her a writing of divorcement: but I say unto you, that
every one that putteth away his wife, saving for the cause of
fornication, maketh her an adulteress: and whosoever shall
marry her when she is put away committeth adultery” (Matt.
5:31-32).

“And there came unto him Pharisees, trying him, and saying, Is
it lawful for a man to put away his wife for every cause? And
he answered and said, Have ye not read, that he who made them
from the beginning made them male and female, and said, For
this cause shall a man leave his father and mother, and shall
cleave to his wife; and the two shall become one flesh? So
that they are no more two, but one flesh. What therefore God



hath joined together, let not man put asunder. They say unto
him, Why then did Moses command to give a bill of divorcement,
and to put her away? He saith unto them, Moses for your
hardness of heart suffered you to put away your wives: but
from the beginning it hath not been so. And I say unto you,
Whosoever shall put away his wife, except for fornication, and
shall marry another, committeth adultery: and he that marrieth
her when she is put away committeth adultery” (Matt. 19:3- 9).

“And there came unto him Pharisees, and asked him, Is it
lawful for a man to put away his wife? trying him. And he
answered and said unto them, What did Moses command you? And
they said, Moses suffered to write a bill of divorcement, and
to put her away. But Jesus said unto them, For your hardness
of heart he wrote you this commandment. But from the beginning
of the creation, Male and female made he them. For this cause
shall a man leave his father and mother, and shall cleave to
his wife; and the two shall become one flesh: so that they are
no more two, but one flesh. What therefore God hath joined
together,  let  not  man  put  asunder.  And  in  the  house  the
disciples asked him again of this matter. And he saith unto
them, Whosoever shall put away his wife, and marry another,
committeth adultery against her: and if she herself shall put
away her husband, and marry another, she committeth adultery”
(Mark 10:2-12).

“Every one that putteth away his wife, and marrieth another,
committeth adultery: and he that marrieth one that is put away
from a husband committeth adultery” (Luke 16:18).

“For the woman that hath a husband is bound by law to the
husband  while  he  liveth;  but  if  the  husband  die,  she  is
discharged from the law of the husband. So then if, while the
husband liveth, she be joined to another man, she shall be
called an adulteress: but if the husband die, she is free from
the law, so that she is no adulteress, though she be joined to
another man” (Rom. 7:2-3).



“But unto the married I give charge, yea not I, but the Lord,
That the wife depart not from her husband (but should she
depart, let her remain unmarried, or else be reconciled to her
husband); and that the husband leave not his wife” (1 Cor.
7:10-11).

“A wife is bound for so long time as her husband liveth; but
if the husband be dead, she is free to be married to whom she
will; only in the Lord” (1 Cor. 7:39).

The Bible is emphatic in telling us that marriage is a man and
woman  who  have  committed  themselves  to  live  together  as
husband and wife and who therefore have been joined together
by Jehovah so as to be considered by their creator as a
unit–as one. They, of course, continue to have their separate
identities. The man has his physical body and the woman has
hers. They are two, but the two are one. Each is responsible
for  his  or  her  conduct  and  each  of  them  will  stand
individually before God in the last judgment. The woman is not
guilty of the sins her husband may commit, and the man cannot
be credited for his wife’s good character. They are one in the
sense that Jehovah has honored their decision to be united in
marriage. He sees and hears their pledge and they are joined
together  in  his  mind.  Jesus  said,  “What  God  hath  joined
together, let not man put asunder.” It is God who joins the
man and woman together. Man cannot undo what God has done.

The civil law is also a factor in marriage, but it is not the
determining factor. For the good of society God commands us to
obey  civil  rulers.  God  appoints  that  there  shall  be
governments among men, but he does not define the government
or give the nature of the public establishment. It does not
matter  what  it  is–republic,  monarchy,  democracy,
dictatorship–we must honor it because society cannot endure in
the absence of authority and rule keeping and punishment of
evil doers and praise of those who do well (Rom. 13:1-7). The
Bible tells the Christian to be a good citizen and pay his
taxes.



Some governments exercise their God given right and legislate
rules for marriage and the home. Other governments may have
scant or no rules to control the home. Tribes in uncivilized
countries  may  have  only  their  tribal  customs  to  govern
marriage, and those customs may be vague.

The marriage custom of Jesus’ day was not as structured as
American civil law governing the home is today. In the first
century in Judea there was no marriage license, country clerk,
recording process, or family law center. If a man and woman
consented to be married, they merely announced it to family
and friends. Usually there was a celebration in the form of a
feast and flowers. The groom’s men and the bride’s attendants
sometimes brought the couple together as a sort of unofficial
beginning place for the marriage. It was mostly a family and
community  arrangement.  In  the  case  of  Boaz  and  Ruth  the
ceremony consisted of one man handing his shoe to another man
in the presence of witnesses.

Regardless  of  what  the  civil  rule  for  marriage  is,  the
critical thing is God joining the man and woman together.
Marriage is a four cornered contract. It involves (1) the man
and (2) the woman and (3) the Lord God and (4) the social
custom or law of the land. Civil law is to be obeyed to the
extent it does not contradict divine law. Where there is a
conflict in two laws, the lower law is set aside at the point
of disagreement. “Whether it is right in the sight of God to
hearken unto you rather than unto God, judge ye: for we cannot
but speak the things which we saw and heard” (Acts 4:19-20).

No  matter  what  the  civil  rule  is  God  joins  the  couple
together. In every culture, clime, language and nation God is
involved in the marriage. Malachi reminded his brothers that
“Jehovah hath been witness between thee and the wife of thy
youth” (Mal. 2:14).

If God does not join the two together when they conform to the
rules of their community, then it is no marriage and the



children that may be born are illegitimate. Paul makes the
argument  that  if  God  does  not  sanction  the  marriage  the
children are unclean, but when God does approve the marriages,
the children are holy (1 Cor. 7:14).

God is involved in every marriage, joining the man and woman
together, or the marriage is unsanctioned and the children are
bastards.  This  consideration  should  forever  settle  the
question  of  whether  the  unsaved  person  who  is  not  in  a
covenant relationship with God is bound by the marriage laws
of God. Even in a situation where the people do not recognize
the  God  of  the  Bible,  but  follow  Hinduism,  Islam,  tribal
religion, or some other unbiblical system, God is involved in
the marriage and joins the couple together. If not, their
children are unclean. Those who say the marriage law of God is
not universal and does not apply to folks who are not in a
covenant relationship with God are stuck with the conclusion
that children born to such marriages are illegitimate. This
disagrees  with  Paul  who  says  that  such  children  are  not
unclean but holy. If God joins together all who enter into a
marriage– whether or not they are in a covenant relationship
with God–then it still follows “What therefore God hath joined
together, let not man put asunder” (Matt. 19:6).

What Is Divorce?
The Greek word translated “divorced” in our English Bibles is
also translated dismiss, let depart, let go, loose, put away,
release, send away, set at liberty, and depart. The Hebrew
word  translated  “divorce”  in  our  English  Bibles  is  also
translated  drive  out,  put  away,  be  cast  out,  drive  away,
expel, and thrust out. Vine says the Greek word means, “to let
loose from, to let go free.” Thayer says it means, “to dismiss
from the house, to repudiate” and, in Mark 10:12 is used of a
wife  deserting  her  husband.  In  the  Bible  divorce  is  a
departure, a going away, or being driven out, or sent away, a



repudiation, or abandonment. It has nothing to do with family
law court, or a judge on the bench, or county records, or the
official  declaration  “divorce  granted.”  In  our  Western
civilization we think of divorce as the action of a court of
law in pronouncing the end of a marriage under civil usage.
The truth is that a divorce happens when the man or the woman
forsakes his or her partner with the intention of ending the
marriage.

A husband may go away from his wife for a period of time to
engage in business and it would not be a divorce in the Bible
sense of that word. A wife may go away from her husband to
visit her family, and it not be a Bible divorce. If either the
husband  or  the  wife  intends  to  abandon  the  marriage  and
departs, that is divorce from a Bible viewpoint. This is made
plain in Paul’s statement, “That the wife depart not from her
husband (but should she depart, let her remain unmarried…” (1
Cor.  7:10-11).  If  the  wife  departs  she  is  unmarried.  The
departure is the un-marriage–the divorce.

Our understanding of divorce is when a judge on the bench
grants a cancellation of the marriage contract under modern
day civil law. This procedure was unknown in New Testament
times. In the days of Christ and of Paul there were no county
clerks, county courthouses, family courts of law, marriage
licenses  or  certificates,  divorce  lawyers,  or  divorce
petitions.  If  a  man  threw  his  wife  out,  or  if  the  wife
departed from her husband without intent of returning, that
was the divorce.

In our modern world, people may no longer live together as
husband and wife because of the abandonment of the marriage
bed of either one or the other, and a divorce is requested and
awaited. We foolishly ask, Can we stop the divorce. Not from a
Bible perspective. The divorce occurred when the husband or
wife left without intending to return. It is a divorce when
one  or  the  other  partner  to  the  marriage  contract  is
repudiated.



Paul says if the wife departs she is to remain unmarried. Her
only marriage option is to be reconciled to her husband (1
Cor. 7:10-11). She is unmarried but she has a husband, an
unmarried woman with a husband. The reason she has a husband
is that while the civil, social, and community aspects of the
marriage have ended, the act of God in regarding the pair as a
unit is not canceled. In the mind of God they are still
husband and wife. They are still one. They may not be living
together. Society may have declared them divorced. Still, the
divine tie continues and he is her husband and she is his
wife. If a Christian man is married to an unbeliever, it is a
marriage. If the unbelieving husband has a wife–she is his
wife–he is her husband–“and she is content to dwell with him,
let him not leave her” (1 Cor. 7:12). If a Christian woman is
married to an unbelieving man, they are nevertheless married.
They are husband and wife. His unbelief does not violate the
marriage. If he is content to dwell with her, “let her not
leave her husband” (1 Cor. 7:13). He is her husband and she is
his  wife  even  though  he  is  an  unbeliever.  The  religious
condition  of  either  partner  does  not  render  the  marriage
invalid.  If  it  did,  the  children  would  be  unclean  –
illegitimate — unholy. Paul says this is not the case and he
argues therefore that the marriage is intact.

“Yet if the unbelieving departeth, let him depart: the brother
or the sister is not under bondage in such cases: but God hath
called us in peace” (1 Cor. 7:15). If the unbeliever departs
without  intending  to  return–divorces  the  believer–the
Christian is not under bondage. Is the saint, therefore, free
to marry another person under the rules for marriage given in
the Bible? The text gives no express information on whether
Paul allows the Christian partner in such a marriage to marry
again. The stringent rule Jesus gave for putting away one’s
marriage partner and marrying another would make it mandatory
for Paul to express plainly and bluntly that abandonment on
the part of an unbeliever permits the saint to marry someone
else without sinning against God’s marriage law. When Jesus



gave  the  rule  for  marriage,  divorce,  and  remarriage  his
disciples were shocked and concluded it is better not to marry
than to be in an inescapable contract (Matt. 19:3-12). If Paul
now gives an exception other than fornication it would seem
necessary for him to clearly state it. We must not make Paul
contradict Christ. We know the marriage rule is for a wife not
to leave her husband and for a husband not to leave his wife.
If  the  weaker  vessel  in  a  marriage  covenant  is  under
insupportable duress–abused verbally, physically, mentally and
spiritually–she may depart, but may not marry another man. Her
only option to living celibate is to be reconciled to her mate
(1 Cor. 7:10-11).

We  know,  therefore,  that  under  circumstances  Paul  would
require a person to live without sexual intercourse. This puts
to silence all those “it is better to marry than to burn”
arguments designed to set one divine precept against another
hallowed principle. If a husband is called away to the service
of his country and must be separated from his wife for a long
period of time it is required that both the man and the woman
abstain from sexual activity. Sickness and disability may make
it  impossible  for  one  partner  to  a  marriage  to  perform
sexually, but that circumstance does not permit the healthy
and able partner to misbehave. We have put such a premium on
sex  in  our  society  that  we  discount  the  possibility  and
necessity of self-control. It may not be easy but we can be
eunuchs for the kingdom of heaven’s sake.

Paul says that if two heathens are married and one of them is
converted to Christ and the other is not a believer, and the
unbeliever decides to quit the marriage, the child of God is
not “under bondage in such cases: but God hath called us in
peace” (1 Cor. 7:15). The heathen is obviously attempting to
put pressure on the believer to forsake the church and the
hope  of  heaven.  The  unbeliever  is  trying  to  enslave  the
believer and force the saint to abandon the right way. The
unbeliever is creating strife, confusion, and disharmony. Paul



simply says the child of God does not have to put up with such
tactics: God has called us in peace. Let the unbeliever depart
(divorce). You can’t do anything about it. You are not in
bondage to the evil temper of the unbeliever in such a case.
Still, the apostle says nothing about the believer’s right to
marry someone else.

It is interesting to note that the two heathens were married
while they were both heathens. God had joined them together
and they were one flesh. They were under the marriage rule of
God, which has been in effect since creation (Matt. 19:8).
Jesus restored it and it will continue while the earth lasts.
One of the two is converted, and the unconverted partner makes
a problem for the believer. Paul says, You don’t have to put
up with that. If the unbeliever leaves, let it happen. You are
not under bondage. You have no obligation to attempt to live
with someone who does not want to live with you because of
your faith.

There may be many reasons for putting away, but only one
reason  for  divorce  and  remarriage.  If  a  brutal  husband
endangers the lives of the children and threatens the mental
stability of his wife, she may depart (divorce), but she may
not  marry  some  other  man.  She  can  be  reconciled  to  her
husband, but is not to have another husband of a different
kind.  An  unbeliever  may  make  life  so  miserable  for  the
Christian mate that separation happens, but the believer is
not free to marry some other person. That permission is not
given and that license is not granted. You do not have to be
enslaved to someone who is trying to force you to give up your
hope of glory, but your alternative is to be single.

The marriage law of God is very strict. The rule is one man
for  one  woman  for  life,  with  fornication  as  the  single
exception. We must stridently uphold the sanctity of marriage.
We must ardently obey the God-given rules for the home. The
future  of  the  church  and  of  the  nation  depends  upon
maintaining  good,  solid  family  relationship.  There  may  be



exceptions, but let us focus on the rule. Our children need to
be taught by both example and word the sacredness of the
family. Let us cease trying to find excuses for failing to
walk by the rule to which we have attained. “Hath Jehovah as
great  delight  in  burnt-  offerings  and  sacrifices,  as  in
obeying the voice of Jehovah? Behold, to obey is better than
sacrifice, and to hearken than the fat of rams.”

Miracles of the Bible
By H. A. (Buster) Dobbs
The  idea  of  a  miracle  holds  fascination  for  many  people
because it is charged with enigma. Strange and unknown things
somehow appeal to the human psyche. Everybody talks about
miracles but few know what they are talking about. The first
step in discussing miracles is to say what we are talking
about and note what we are not talking about. The purpose of
this study is to consider the miracles of the Bible. We are
not surveying unusual events in the human experience that some
wrongly call miracles and that have no connection with the
Word  of  God.  Things  like  Unidentified  Flying  Objects  and
little green men with antennae coming out of their heads and
long, snake-like fingers, and squeaky voices are figment and
not miracle. Neither are we discussing the magician’s tricks.
Furthermore, not every strange thing that is difficult to
explain is a miracle.

The word “miracle” in the New Testament translates two Greek
words.  These  two  words  are  variously  translated  “miracle,
sign,  token,  wonder,  ability,  power,  might,  strength,
violence, and virtue.” The King James translators use the word
37 times. The American Standard translators use the word only
9 times. Often where the King James translates “miracle” the
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American Standard uses the word “sign.” A miracle is a sign,
but not every sign is a miracle.

The New Testament speaks of signs or miracles performed by
agency of the devil. In warning of a coming apostasy, Paul
wrote: Now we beseech you, brethren, touching the coming of
our Lord Jesus Christ, and our gathering together unto him; to
the end that ye be not quickly shaken from your mind, nor yet
be troubled, either by spirit, or by word, or by epistle as
from us, as that the day of the Lord is just at hand; let no
man beguile you in any wise: for it will not be, except the
falling away come first, and the man of sin be revealed, the
son  of  perdition,  he  that  opposeth  and  exalteth  himself
against all that is called God or that is worshipped; so that
he sitteth in the temple of God, setting himself forth as God.
Remember ye not, that, when I was yet with you, I told you
these things? And now ye know that which restraineth, to the
end that he may be revealed in his own season. For the mystery
of  lawlessness  doth  already  work:  only  there  is  one  that
restraineth now, until he be taken out of the way. And then
shall be revealed the lawless one, whom the Lord Jesus shall
slay with the breath of his mouth, and bring to nought by the
manifestation  of  his  coming;  even  he,  whose  coming  is
according to the working of Satan with all power and signs and
lying wonders, and with all deceit of unrighteousness for them
that perish; because they received not the love of the truth,
that they might be saved. And for this cause God sendeth them
a working of error, that they should believe a lie (2 Thess.
2:1-11). The lawless one would come with the power of Satan to
perform signs and lying wonders. In the book of Revelation the
miraculous power of evil spirits is mentioned. “And he doeth
great signs (miracles), that he should even make fire to come
down out of heaven upon the earth in the sight of men” (Rev
13:13).

“And he deceiveth them that dwell on the earth by reason of
the signs (miracles) which it was given him to do in the sight



of the beast; saying to them that dwell on the earth, that
they should make an image to the beast who hath the stroke of
the sword and lived” (Rev. 13:14). “For they are spirits of
demons, working signs (miracles); which go forth unto the
kings of the whole world, to gather them together unto the war
of the great day of God, the Almighty” (Rev. 16:14). “And the
beast was taken, and with him the false prophet that wrought
the signs (miracles) in his sight, wherewith he deceived them
that  had  received  the  mark  of  the  beast  and  them  that
worshipped his image: they two were cast alive into the lake
of fire that burneth with brimstone” (Rev. 19:20). Malignant
spirits, under the control of the great Red Dragon, were able
to perform wonders and signs to deceive people and bring them
under the power of the Prince of Darkness. When the empire of
Satan is utterly crushed by the heavenly army of the Captain
of our salvation, these wonder working spirits will be cast
into the lake that burns with fire and brimstone.

In the book of Acts we are told of a pretender to magic powers
who amazed the people with his sorcery. “But there was a
certain man, Simon by name, who beforetime in the city used
sorcery, and amazed the people of Samaria, giving out that
himself was some great one: to whom they all gave heed, from
the least to the greatest, saying, This man is that power of
God which is called Great. And they gave heed to him, because
that of long time he had amazed them with his sorceries” (Acts
8:8-11). Simon of Samaria was a charlatan, but the people were
fooled. His humbug was effective. He was a fraud, but the
people didn’t know it. The great and the small in the city of
Samaria thought Simon was the real thing. They jumped on his
bandwagon.

This Samaritan, Simon, was a conscious agent for Satan, and
knew  he  was  using  trickery  to  deceive  the  people.  Every
generation  produces  swindlers  who  exploit  gullible  people
eager to believe in voodooism. It is strange that people would
rather accept claptrap than truth. The kind of signs these



people do cannot favorably compare with bona fide miracles.
Philip, a preacher of righteousness, came to Samaria and when
the people of Samaria “heard and saw” the signs which he did
they knew they had been bamboozled by Simon.

“And the multitudes gave heed with one accord unto the things
that were spoken by Philip, when they heard, and saw the signs
which he did. For from many of those that had unclean spirits,
they came out, crying with a loud voice: and many that were
palsied, and that were lame, were healed. And there was much
joy in that city” (Acts 8:6-8).

Satan has real power and can pull wool over the eyes of
sincere folks. We need to be alert to this and not allow
ourselves  to  be  hoodwinked  by  quacks.  To  be  guided  by
astrology, Tarot cards, alchemy, palm readers, and fortune-
tellers is about as sensible as making life-changing decisions
on the basis of a message found in a Chinese after-dinner-
cookie.

In  the  first  century,  the  devil  was  allowed  to  use  his
mystical power without limit. The wonder-working power of God
was  also  fully  unleashed.  There  was  a  great  contest.  The
supernatural power of God was arrayed against the supernatural
power of the devil. The devil lost! Demon possession of Bible
times was a display of Satan’s power. In the case of the woman
with the “spirit of infirmity,” we are told that Satan had
bound her for eighteen years (Luke 13:16). The maid with “a
spirit  of  divination”  was  a  tool  of  evil  spirits  (Acts
16:16-18). Every time demons came into contact with one having
the supernatural power of God, the demon lost. In each case,
the demon was cast out. In one case, demons were sent into a
herd of swine (Matt. 8:31-32). They could not predominate in
the presence of divine omnipotence.

Satan was defeated. Jesus’ victory over death was the final
blow.  Evil  was  pulverized.  The  terms  of  surrender  were
dictated by the conquering Christ. He who used his power to



bind  many  was  himself  bound.  Wherefore  he  saith,  When  he
ascended on high, he led captivity captive, And gave gifts
unto men” (Eph. 4:8). “And he laid hold on the dragon, the old
serpent, which is the Devil and Satan, and bound him for a
thousand years, and cast him into the abyss, and shut it, and
sealed it over him, that he should deceive the nations no
more, until the thousand years should be finished: after this
he  must  be  loosed  for  a  little  time”  (Rev.  20:2-3).  The
vanquished  Satan  will  never  again  be  allowed  to  use  his
supernatural power to afflict humanity. God also restricts his
power to natural means by his own choice. We have the sweet
assurance that “there hath no temptation taken you but such as
man can bear: but God is faithful, who will not suffer you to
be  tempted  above  that  ye  are  able;  but  will  with  the
temptation make also the way of escape, that ye may be able to
endure it” (1 Cor. 10:13).

Having looked at fake miracles and having considered Satanic
signs, we now consider the miracles performed by the power of
God  that  are  recorded  in  the  New  Testament.  A  study  of
supernatural acts executed by divine power will demonstrate
the nature of miracles performed in the name of God. There are
several conditions that determine what constitutes a miracle
performed by the power of the Creator. First, the heavenly
miracles  of  the  first  century  were  always  successful.  No
applicant for miraculous healing in the days of Jesus and the
apostles ever went away disappointed. And the report of him
went forth into all Syria: and they brought unto him all that
were sick, holden with divers diseases and torments, possessed
with demons, and epileptic, and palsied; and he healed them
(Matt. 4:24). “And when even was come, they brought unto him
many possessed with demons: and he cast out the spirits with a
word, and healed all that were sick” (Matt. 8:16). “And Jesus
perceiving it withdrew from thence: and many followed him; and
he healed them all” (Matt. 12:15). “And he came forth, and saw
a great multitude, and he had compassion on them, and healed
their sick” (Matt. 14:14). “And there came unto him great



multitudes, having with them the lame, blind, dumb, maimed,
and many others, and they cast them down at this feet; and he
healed them” (Matt. 15:30). “And when the sun was setting, all
they that had any sick with divers diseases brought them unto
him; and he laid his hands on every one of them, and healed
them” (Luke 4:40).

There were no failures! No one ever went away from a “healing
service” of Jesus or the apostles still sick, possessed, or
bound. We are told of an epileptic the disciples of Jesus
could not heal, but the Lord healed him (Matt. 17:15-18).
There was no failure in this situation. Jesus, we are told,
“did not many mighty works” in Nazareth (Matt. 13:58). The
reason he did not do many miracles in his hometown was not
that he could not do it, but the people did not believe him
and therefore did not come to him for healing. He was not
going to break their doors down to demonstrate his divine
credentials. If a person wants to reject Jesus, he is allowed
to do it. This, obviously, does not constitute failure, but
lack of opportunity.

There never was a failure. So, the first thing we learn is
that  God-authorized  miracles  never  fail.  No  sufferer  who
applied to Jesus or his disciples for healing was told that
his lack of faith caused the cure not to materialize. Second,
the cure was always perfect. No person was ever partially
cured. If God heals supernaturally, the cure must be complete,
or the power of God is inadequate. It is true that on one
occasion at Bethsaida a blind man was brought to Jesus with a
request the he be healed (Mark 8:22). Jesus “spit on his eyes”
and said “Seest thou aught” (Mark 8:23). The man answered, “I
see men, for I behold them as trees, walking” (Mark 8:24).
Jesus laid his hands upon the man and he “saw all things
clearly” (Mark 8:25). Why Jesus healed this man in stages I do
not know, but it is true that the blind man never left the
presence  of  Jesus  until  he  “saw  all  things  clearly.”  In
supernatural healing there is never a period of recuperation.



The sick person does not begin to get better and over a period
of weeks or months or years finally recover health. Miracles
of healing always take place instantly. Third, there was no
relapse. There is not a single instance in all of the New
Testament where any person healed by the power of God ever
suffered from the same complaint. A blind person who received
his sight did not at a later time retrogress to darkness. The
miracles of Jesus and the apostles were long lasting. Fourth,
it was instantaneous. There was no waiting period. The cure
was always abrupt.

“Now Peter and John were going up into the temple at the hour
of prayer, being the ninth hour. And a certain man that was
lame from his mother’s womb was carried, whom they laid daily
at the door of the temple which is called Beautiful, to ask
alms of them that entered into the temple; who seeing Peter
and John about to go into the temple, asked to receive an
alms. And Peter, fastening his eyes upon him, with John, said,
Look on us. And he gave heed unto them, expecting to receive
something from them. But Peter said, Silver and gold have I
none; but what I have, that give I thee. In the name of Jesus
Christ of Nazareth, walk. And he took him by the right hand,
and raised him up: and immediately his feet and his ankle-
bones received strength. And leaping up, he stood, and began
to walk; and he entered with them into the temple, walking,
and leaping, and praising God. And all the people saw him
walking and praising God: and they took knowledge of him, that
it was he that sat for alms at the Beautiful Gate of the
temple; and they were filled with wonder and amazement at that
which had happened unto him” (Acts 3:1-10). The God-authorized
miracles of the New Testament were always without failure, or
setback, perfect, and immediate. Anything that purports to be
a miracle but that does not have these earmarks is not a God-
authorized miracle. It may be a man-made fraud, it may be a
Satan inspired fake, but it is not an act of God.

The  miracles  performed  by  approval  of  Jehovah  in  the  New



Testament were for the purpose of confirming revelation. God
spoke through his appointed representatives and then sealed
the message by signs and wonders. Nicodemus said to Jesus, “no
one can do these signs that thou doest, except God be with
him” (John 3:2). Nicodemus was right about that! The message
of the New Testament is confirmed by signs and wonders. “God
also bearing witness with them, both by signs and wonders, and
by manifold powers, and by gifts of the Holy Spirit, according
to his own will” (Heb. 2:4). If God performed miracles today,
they would be available to all and would not be selective.
“God is no respecter of persons (Acts 10:34). They would be
immediate and perfect and there would be no regression. The
purpose of God’s miracles was to confirm his word. “God also
bearing witness with them, both by signs and wonders, and by
manifold powers, and by gifts of the Holy Spirit, according to
his own will” (Heb. 2:4). “And they went forth, and preached
everywhere, the Lord working with them, and confirming the
word by the signs that followed. Amen” (Mark 16:20). When that
purpose was realized, miracles ceased. Satan is defeated. The
truth  is  established.  Miracles  are  no  more.  They  are  not
needed. If miracles had remained after the truth of the gospel
was certified to be of God, then many people would follow
Jesus for the wrong reason. If believers are put under a glass
and protected from sickness and hurting, many would come to
Jesus for the loaves and fishes. We are cautioned to not labor
for the meat that is perishing, but for that which endures to
eternal life (John 6:27).

“If then ye were raised together with Christ, seek the things
that are above, where Christ is, seated on the right hand of
God. Set your mind on the things that are above, not on the
things that are upon the earth. For ye died, and your life is
hid with Christ in God. When Christ, who is our life, shall be
manifested,  then  shall  ye  also  with  him  be  manifested  in
glory” (Col. 3:1-4).



Holy Spirit
By Frazier Conley
Vol. 122, No. 4

…we did not so much as hear whether the Holy Spirit was given
(Acts 19:2 ASV)

What is the object or goal of the following discussion, what
is the subject? The subject is, “Holy Spirit baptism.” Why
does it come up for discussion? It is a New Testament phrase
about which conflicting ideas are expressed –  and because it
is a good starting point for understanding the whole doctrine
of the Spirit.

The following is a complete list of the passages where the
phrase is used:

•  Matthew  3:11:  “I  indeed  ‘baptize  you  in  water  unto
repentance: but he that cometh after me is mightier than I,
whose shoes I am not worthy to bear: he shall baptize you in
the Holy Spirit and in fire:”
• Mark 1:8: “I baptized you in water; but he shall baptize you
in the Holy Spirit.”
• Luke 3:16: “John answered, saying unto them all, I indeed
baptize you with water, but there cometh he that is mightier
than I, the latchet of whose shoes I am not worthy to unloose:
he shall baptize you in the Holy Spirit and (in) fire.”
•John 1:33: “And I knew him not: but he that sent me to
baptize in water, he said unto me. Upon whomsoever thou shalt
see the Spirit descending and abiding upon him, the same is he
that baptizeth in the Holy Spirit.”
• Acts 1:5: “For John indeed baptized with water; but ye shall
be baptized in the Holy Spirit not many days hence.”
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• Acts 11:16: “And I remembered the word of the Lord, how he
said,  John  indeed  baptized  with  water:  but  ye  shall  be
baptized in the Holy Spirit.”

Some would add 1 Corinthians 12:13, “For in one Spirit were we
all baptized into one body, whether Jews or Greeks, whether
bond or free; and were all made to drink of one Spirit.”
Later, however, I will show that this passage does not belong
in the list, at least not as it is usually interpreted.

What are some of the diverse ideas Bible students have when
they  speak  of  being  “baptized  in  the  Holy  Spirit?”  The
following list summarizes several of these:

• Some will say that it is the Holy Spirit entering into a
person and bringing him “regeneration.” It is salvation, as
they suppose, that is accomplished.
• Similarly, others hold it is the saving presence or action
of the Holy Spirit at baptism — water being the external part
of the baptism and the Spirit the internal part. Some of these
will  teach  that  the  Holy  Spirit  in  baptism  is  “non-
miraculous.” Others will say that it sometimes, or always,
involves miracle power.
• People who hold the “Pentecostal” viewpoint will affirm that
at conversion one receives an indwelling of the Spirit. Then,
subsequent to conversion, Christians should seek to receive
power  from  the  Holy  Spirit.  The  empowerment  must  involve
speaking in “unknown tongues.” This, they say, is Holy Spirit
baptism.
• Still others explain that the baptism in the Holy Spirit is
a special measure of power (the “baptismal” measure), bestowed
exclusively on the apostles and the house of Cornelius.

Are any of these correct? The thesis here is that none of them
is  exactly  right.  The  following  statement  is  Holy  Spirit
baptism in a nutshell. The remainder of the discussion in this
book will set forth a defense of the following definition in
the  context  of  the  larger  New  Testament  theology  of  the



Spirit:

Holy Spirit baptism is that event of the first century in
which God gave divine notice to the world of the commencement
of the age of salvation in Christ. He did so by imparting to a
large number of people a variety of extraordinary Holy Spirit
empowerments,  including  especially  prophetic  proclamation.
This event was initiated on the day of Pentecost, as depicted
in Acts 2. It ceased with the fading of the apostolic period.
The manifestations were not only attention getting, but also
served to advance and confirm the gospel. Receiving the Holy
Spirit  in  this  office  though  associated  with  an  attitude
receptive to the gospel was not the means or the instrument of
one’s personal salvation; nor was it the Pauline doctrine of
the indwelling Spirit; rather, it was simple empowerment.

Here it is suggested that one should not say, “Holy Spirit
baptism” but, the Holy Spirit baptism.” It was a specific
event, which had a beginning and an ending.

The Spirit received for empowering
proclamation
To confirm the distinction made in Acts between reception of
the Holy Spirit and salvation itself, one first needs to look
carefully at Luke 4:18-19. There Jesus quotes Isaiah 61:1-2:

The Spirit of the Lord is upon me, because he anointed me to
preach good tidings to the poor: He hath sent me to proclaim
release to the captives, And recovering of sight to the
blind. To set at liberty them that are bruised, to proclaim
the acceptable year of the Lord.

The Messiah receives the Spirit in order to preach or proclaim
the good news of salvation, the arrival of the acceptable year
of  the  Lord.  He  did  not  receive  the  Spirit  for  his  own
personal sanctification or for imparting the Spirit to others



for indwelling sanctification. Throughout the gospel of Luke
and the book of Acts the Spirit was received by persons, and
then  it  is  specified  that  the  recipients  as  a  result
proclaimed and preached the gospel.’ The gospel of salvation
is proclaimed through the empowerment of the Spirit. Salvation
comes when the hearer of the proclamation responds obediently
to what is proclaimed.

In this connection one should especially note Luke 24:46-49;
Acts 2:38-39; and 5:31-32. In Luke 24 forgiveness of sins upon
repentance is first mentioned (Luke 24:46-47). Then separately
the conferral upon the apostles empowering them for preaching
is noted (Luke 24:48-49). The preaching of salvation by the
Spirit is not the salvation. The same order and distinction is
in Acts 2:38-39. Peter first proclaims repentance and baptism
in the name of Jesus Christ for remission of sins. Then he
mentions the reception of the Spirit – a reception that in
Luke’s gospel and the book of Acts, time and again, is an
empowerment for proclamation. In Acts 5:30-32 first there is
the proclamation of the gospel, the promise of repentance, and
the forgiveness based thereon. Second, there is the mention of
the Spirit who empowers testimony. The role of the Spirit is
to  empower  the  proclamation,  not  to  indwell  directly  and
sanctify by his presence, as described in Paul’s letters. The
forgiveness or salvation comes when the gospel is preached and
the correct response follows – repentance and baptism. In
summary, one (a) learns about the salvation from preaching
inspired by the Spirit: (b) and one responds to the preaching
and obtains forgiveness by a penitent baptism in the name of
Jesus Christ. The two matters are not identical.

As noted, among the powers bestowed during the period of the
Holy Spirit baptism was the gift of inspiration, prophetic
utterance. Inspiration was a special empowerment, although it
was  not  technically  “miraculous.”  Nevertheless  miracles,
manifestations, predictions, and tongues usually accompanied
inspiration, which authenticated the inspiration.



How conferred?
If the baptism in the Holy Spirit consisted of a widespread
bestowal of special Holy Spirit powers conferred upon the
inaugural  generation  of  the  church,  how  was  the  power
imparted? Certain principles, set forth especially in Acts,
arise from the New Testament description.

It will be shown that:

(1)  the  extraordinary  empowerment  was  conferred  directly
(without apostolic hands) only upon the twelve at Pentecost,
and the house of Cornelius;

(2) through apostolic hands alone was such power conferred to
others (Cornelius received the “same” gift as the apostles so
far as the manner of reception — direct from heaven — but not
the measure of power given to the apostolic office, which
included the ability to confer gifts of the Holy Spirit to
others by laying on of hands);

(3) the power necessarily ceased with the apostolic age; and
(very important);

(4) the reception of such power was only indirectly related to
individual personal salvation.

Basic facts.
Here are some basic facts about Holy Spirit baptism. As noted,
the expression “baptize in the Holy Spirit” or its verbal
equivalent occurs only six times in scripture (Matt. 3:11;
Mark 1:8: Luke 3:16; John 1:33; Acts 1:5; 11:16). Acts has the
most to say about it — the expression itself however occurs in
Acts only in quotations from Jesus. The author of Acts, in his
own usage, wanted to reserve the word baptize for (water)
immersion. Instead, Luke speaks of the Holy Spirit baptism
typically by such phrases as “filled with the Spirit.”



The first reference in Acts states:

…he charged them not to depart from Jerusa1cm, but to wait
for the promise of the Father, which said he, ye heard from
me: For John in. deed baptized with water; but ye shall be
baptized in the Holy Spirit not many days hence… you shall
receive power when the Holy Spirit has come upon you; and you
shall be my witnesses in Jerusalem and in all Judea and
Samaria and to the end of the earth (Acts 1:4-5, 8).

Note the following facts from these verses:

(1)The baptism in the Holy Spirit was “the promise of the
Father.”

(2) It would occur, for the apostles, within a few days.

(3)This event would bring to its recipients an empowerment for
witness.

The preamble to Acts 1 is Luke 24:36-53, “And behold, I send
forth the promise of my Father upon you: but tarry ye in the
city  until  ye  be  clothed  with  power  from  on  high”  (Luke
24:49). Note again that “the promise of the Father” (the Holy
Spirit baptism) would include “power from on high.”

With  reference  to  the  apostles  (others  would  receive
empowerment in due time), the “promise of the Father” was
plainly kept on the day of Pentecost, when they were filled
with the Holy Spirit from heaven (Acts 2:1-13). They were
empowered to speak in tongues. The whole event was accompanied
by a sound from heaven like wind (which filled the entire
chamber); and flames in appearance like fire, resting on each
of them. Peter explains in Acts 2:33 that the Father had
imparted the promised Holy Spirit to Jesus, and that Jesus
then “poured out” upon the apostles that which had been seen
and heard. This was the event which empowered the apostolic
witness (see Acts 1:8).



When Peter began his sermon in Acts 2, he said:

… but this is that which hath been spoken through the prophet
Joel: And it shall he in the last days, saith God, I will
pour forth of my spirit upon all flesh: and your sons and
your daughters shall prophesy, and your young men shall see
visions, and your old men shall dream dreams: yea and on my
servants and on my handmaidens in those days will I pour
forth of my spirit; and they shall prophesy. And I will show
wonders in the heaven above, and signs on the earth beneath;
blood, and fire, and vapor of smoke: the sun shall he turned
into darkness, and the moon into blood, before the day of the
lord comes, that great and notable day. And it shall be, that
whosoever shall call on the name of the Lord shall be saved
(Acts 2:16-21).

There is no ambiguity in Peter’s introduction: “This is that.”
The event which had just been witnessed: the sound, the fire-
like phenomenon, and the languages were the fulfillment (or
the inauguration of the fulfillment) of the prophecy found in
Joel.

We pointed out that the prophecy of Joel is the “promise of
God” — the promised “pouring out” of his Spirit. Therefore,
when John the baptist spoke of the baptism in the Holy Spirit,
and when Jesus is quoted in Acts 1:5; 11:16. The reference is
to the prophecy of Joel in chapter 2:28-32. Clearly, if anyone
is to understand the baptism in the Holy Spirit, he must
understand Joel’s prophecy.

Summary
In  Acts  the  following  are  related  or  correlated:  (1)  the
baptism in the Holy Spirit. (2) the promise of the Father, (3)
the coming of the Holy Spirit, (4) the reception of power from
on high, and (5) the events of Acts 2:1-4. This included (6)
being filled with the Spirit, (7) the sound that filled the



house. (8) the fire- like flames. (9) the empowerment to speak
in tongues, (10) the fulfillment of Joel 2:28-32, and thus,
(11) the pouring out of God’s Spirit.

John the baptist declared that he baptized with water, but the
Lord would baptize with the Holy Spirit. Did John affirm that
water baptism replaces Spirit baptism? Many Bible students
take it this way. However, it is quite indisputable that Jesus
ordained water baptism for his church (Acts 8:36-39; 10:47-
48; 22:16; Eph. 5:26; et al.).

Please note carefully (it is frequently overlooked) that the
word  baptizo,  when  used  literally  and  without  any
specification of a medium, has inherent in it the element of
water  (Oepke,  TDNT  1:539;  and  see  most  Greek  lexicons).
Baptizo  should  therefore,  in  many  passages,  be  rendered
“immerse  in  water”  and  resurrected  to  a  new  life.  By
definition in such passages it cannot be understood to refer
to a baptism “in Spirit.” It is clear that John was not
teaching  that  Jesus  was  going  replace  water  baptism  with
Spirit baptism.

Since the elements of the two baptisms are not the point of
contrast, what is? The comparison is rather John’s ministry,
his preparation for the kingdom, versus its later inauguration
with  the  coming  of  the  Holy  Spirit  on  Pentecost.  John’s
ministry  could  not  claim  the  fulfillment  of  Joel  2.  His
ministry was a baptism of water only, looking forward to the
coming of Christ. Christ, in the new age, not only authorizes
a  water  baptism,  but  at  the  inaugural  he  confers  an
overwhelming  of  the  Holy  Spirit  on  the  infant  church.

John’s ministry (thus his baptism) was preparatory; Jesus’
ministry (including the baptizing in the Holy Spirit), in
contrast,  was  the  consummation.  From  another  perspective
(looking  toward  the  future),  Jesus’  ministry,  with  its
culmination on the day of Pentecost, was initiatory.



1One should notice John the Baptist (Luke 1:14-17); Elizabeth
(Luke  1:41-45);  Zechariah  (Luke  1:67-79);  Simeon  (Luke
2:25-35); Jesus (Luke 4:14-15, cf. 16-21; 10:21-22); disciples
(Luke 12:12); the Twelve (Acts 1:8; 24ff, cf 2:l7ff: 4:8ff,
31: 10:l9ff, 34ff; 11:12, 14); Stephen (Acts 6:5, 8-10ff;
7:lff, cf. 7:51); Philip (8:29ff; Paul (Acts 9:17, 20); the
house of Cornelius (Acts 10:44-46); Paul and Barnabas (Acts
13:2, 4ff); and the Ephesian 12 (Acts 19:6). Other Luke-Acts
material could be cited which suggest something similar.
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Time is changing. The new soon becomes old; the modern becomes
ancient;  the  technological  breakthrough  becomes  yesterday’s
news; the popular becomes lost in the latest; and the up-to-
date is soon out-of-date.

Eternal  truth  never  changes.  It  reads  the  same  today  as
yesterday  and  as  it  will  tomorrow.  It  is  “once  for  all
delivered to the saints” (Jude 1:3). Those who would change it
become “accursed” (Gal. 1:6-9) and find that it will meet them
in judgment unchanged (Rev. 20:12).

Modem man feels he has outgrown the ancient gospel. He thinks
an  absolute  standard  is  obsolete.  Exaltation  of  self  and
sensuality replace the idea of sin and spiritual death. He
ridicules blood and the need for forgiveness. He scoffs at the
virgin birth, sinless life, sacrificial death, and miraculous
resurrection of Christ. He regards these as myths of a bygone
era.
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Has Man Outgrown the Gospel?
Never! The only way man can outgrow the gospel is to conquer
sin. He has not. “All have sinned and come short of the glory
of God” was true in Paul’s day and is true today. Sin is still
the transgression of the law of God (I John 3:4), which can
include violating one’s conscience (Rom. 14:23), omitting a
duty (James 4:17), and lawlessness (I John 3:4).
Never! God, not man, determines what is sinful; sin will not
change. Men may call sin by another name, but that will not
alter what it really is. Forgiveness is still the most basic
spiritual need that man has (Rom. 3:23; Rom. 6:23). The only
way a person can be forgiven is through the gospel (Rom.
1:16).

Never! The gospel is the power to overcome temptation (Eph.
6:17), and man needs its power because temptation is still
with us. Mankind has not conquered carnal desires. He still
gives in to the lusts of the flesh, the lust of the eyes, and
the pride of life (I John 2:15-17). He cannot overcome without
the power of the written word (Heb. 4:12).

Never! The devil is still “as a roaring lion” walking about
“seeking whom he may devour” (I Pet. 5:8). Man is still in
danger; therefore he needs the unchanged gospel, for it is
God’s  great  power  to  save.  When  humans  can  defeat  Satan
without the truth, then they will no longer need the truth.
They cannot. No one is strong enough to conquer the Evil One
without an “it is written” (Matt. 4:1-11).

Never! The soul of man needs food. If man could invent a
substitute for “soul food,” he would not need the gospel, but
he has not. Peter stated that the soul feeds on the “sincere
milk of the word” (I Pet. 2:2), and Paul wrote that he could
progress to eat “strong meat” from the hand of God (Heb.
5:12-14). The gospel fills those who “hunger and thirst after
righteousness” (Matt. 5:6).

Never! Man still needs a map to heaven. Men try to invent a
roadway to heaven, but these maps will only get one lost. If



we follow the road of “faith only” or the lane of “direct
operation of the Holy Spirit” or the path of “once saved
always saved,” we are traveling a broad way that leads to
destruction (Matt. 7:13-14). Only Christ and his gospel can
lead one to heaven (John 14:6). “I must needs go home by the
way of the cross; there’s no other way but this.”

Jesus plainly stated the conditions by which men can reach
much needed salvation. A sinner must believe in Christ (Mark
16:16), decide to change his sinful life (repent) (Luke 13:5),
confess  the  sweet  name  of  Christ  (Rom.  10:9-10),  and  be
baptized for the forgiveness of sins (Acts 2:38; Rom. 6:4). We
can choose to heed these scriptures or harass them, to read
them or reject them, to respect them or ridicule them. Still,
the same ancient gospel is the cure for all the spiritual ills
of men! Why not obey today?


